
OFFICIAL TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS


BEFORE THE


POSTAL RATE COMMISSION



In the Matter of:


)PRIVATE 







)  

EXPERIMENTAL RATE AND   

)  Docket No.  MC2002-2

SERVICE CHANGES TO IMPLEMENT
)




NEGOTIATED SERVICE AGREEMENT
)

WITH CAPITAL ONE SERVICES,
)

INC.





)


VOLUME #8

Date:

February 7, 2003

Place:
Washington, D.C.

Pages:
1567 through 1791


POSTAL RATE COMMISSION

In the Matter of:
 )




 )

EXPERIMENTAL RATE AND   

 )  Docket No.  MC2002-2

SERVICE CHANGES TO IMPLEMENT )




NEGOTIATED SERVICE AGREEMENT )

WITH CAPITAL ONE SERVICES,
 )

INC.





 )




Room 300




Postal Rate Commission




1333 H Street, N.W.







Washington, D.C. 




Volume 8




Friday, February 7, 2003



The above-entitled matter came on for hearing 

pursuant to notice, at 11:00 a.m.

BEFORE:



HON. GEORGE A. OMAS, CHAIRMAN



HON. DANA B. COVINGTON, VICE-CHAIRMAN



HON. RUTH Y. GOLDWAY, COMMISSIONER



HON. TONY HAMMOND, COMMISSIONER

APPEARANCES:

On behalf of the United States Postal Service:



ERIC P. KOETTING, Esquire



RICHARD T. COOPER, Esquire



United States Postal Service



475 L'Enfant Plaza, S.W.



Washington, D.C.  20260



(202) 268-32992



APPEARANCES:    (cont'd.)

On behalf of the Witness, John C. Panzar:



BRIAN CORCORAN, Esquire



Postal Rate Commission



1333 H Street, N.W.



Washington, D.C.  20268



(202) 789-6828

On behalf of the Office of the Consumer Advocate:



E. RAND COSTICH, Esquire



SHELLEY S. DREIFUSS, Esquire



Postal Rate Commission



Office of Consumer Advocate



1333 H Street, N.W.



Washington, D.C.  20268



(202) 789-6837

On behalf of the American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO:



ARTHUR M. LUBY, Esquire



O'Donnell, Schwartz & Anderson, P.C.



1300 L Street, N.W., Suite 1200



Washington, D.C.  20005



(202) 898-1707

On behalf of Capital One Services, Inc.:



TIMOTHY J. MAY, Esquire



Patton Boggs, LLP



2550 M Street, N.W.



Washington, D.C.  20037



(202) 457-6000

On behalf of Newspaper Association of America:



WILLIAM B. BAKER, Esquire



Wiley, Rein & Fielding, LLP



1776 K Street, N.W.



Washington, D.C.  20006



(202) 719-7255



APPEARANCES:    (cont'd.)

On behalf of Val-Pak Direct Marketing Association and Val-Pak Dealers Association:



WILLIAM J. OLSON, Esquire



William J. Olson, P.C.



8180 Greensboro Drive, Suite 1070



McLean, Virginia  22102-3860



(703) 356-5070


C O N T E N T S
WITNESSES APPEARING:


JOHN C. PANZAR

                                                                                                                VOIR

WITNESSES:         DIRECT  CROSS  REDIRECT  RECROSS  DIRE
John C. Panzar

  by Mr. Corcoran  1572       --   1787        --     --

  by Mr. Luby        --     1646     --
--     --

  by Mr. Baker       --     1661     --
--     --

  by Mr. Olson       --     1671     --
--     --

  by Mr. May         --     1699     --
--     --

  by Mr. Koetting    --     1727,    --
--     --

                            1768

  by Mr. Costich     --     1761     --        --     --

DOCUMENTS TRANSCRIBED INTO THE RECORD
PAGE
Corrected direct testimony of John C. Panzar,
1573

JCP-T-1

Corrected designated written
 1608

cross-examination of John C.  

Panzar, JCP-T-1


E X H I B I T S
EXHIBITS AND/OR TESTIMONY 

IDENTIFIED
    RECEIVED
Corrected direct testimony of
   1572         1573

John C. Panzar, JCP-T-1

Corrected designated written
   1608         1608

cross-examination of John C.  

Panzar, JCP-T-1


P R O C E E D I N G S

(11:00 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning, everyone.  Thank you for coming on such a snowy day.  I hope none of you had too much of a problem getting in this morning.  I would like to thank you all for being here today, as well as all the Commissioners and our witness.



This morning we will hearing testimony provided by Professor John C. Panzar at the request of the Commission.  Professor Panzar is represented by Brian Corcoran, an attorney employed by the Commission.  Mr. Corcoran will not be involved in any way with the Commission's determination in this case.



Professor Panzar, Mr. Corcoran, let me publicly express the Commission's appreciation for your rapid response to discovery requests.  The Commission is trying to provide the Postal Service with a prompt decision on its request in this case, and your efforts have enabled us to maintain a tight procedural schedule.  We do thank you for that.



Does any participant have a procedural matter to raise before we begin today?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Corcoran, would you please call your first witness?



MR. CORCORAN:  Yes.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I call Professor John C. Panzar.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Dr. Panzar, would you stand, please, and raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


JOHN C. PANZAR



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.



Mr. Corcoran?



MR. CORCORAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. JCP-T-1.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. CORCORAN:


Q
Professor Panzar, do you have before you a document that's been marked JCP-T-1, the testimony of John C. Panzar?


A
Yes.


Q
Was that testimony prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes.


Q
Do you have any changes to that testimony?


A
I have a couple of typos to correct.  On page 17, line 4, it should read, "Even if the established tariff..." instead of establish.



In Appendix 1, page 2, the page numbers of those two articles are incorrect.  The Bell Journal article, the page numbers should read from 351 to 54, and the International Economic Review article, the pages should read 659 to 675.


Q
And with those changes, if you were to testify today orally would this be your testimony?


A
Yes, it would.



MR. CORCORAN:  Mr. Chairman, I hand two copies of JCP-T-1 to the reporter and ask that it be transcribed and admitted into evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of John C. Panzar.  That testimony is received and will be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. JCP-T-1, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Professor Panzar, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you here in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Do you have any additional corrections or additions to the answers?



THE WITNESS:  Nothing of substance.  I believe there's an error in the header on one set of the responses.  My name is spelled wrong in the Capital One responses.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Those corrections will be made.



Counsel, will you now provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Panzar to the reporter?



That material is received into evidence and, will be transcribed into the record.

//

//




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. JCP-T-1 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//
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//
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//
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CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional cross-examination, those who wish to cross-examine the witness?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, this brings us to oral cross-examination.  Five parties have requested oral cross-examination.



First, we begin with the American Postal Workers Union AFL-CIO, Mr. Luby.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. LUBY:


Q
Professor Panzar, can you give us an outline of the documents that you reviewed in preparation for your testimony?


A
I reviewed portions of the testimony of the witnesses to this that have been filed by witnesses of the Postal Service, Capital One, OCA and the newspapers, so four Postal Service witnesses, two COS witnesses, two NNA witnesses and the two OCA witnesses.


Q
All right.  And that includes the testimony of Professor Callow?  Does that include the testimony of Mr. Callow yesterday?


A
The testimony, yes.


Q
All right.  As part of your preparation, I take it you have reviewed the negotiated service agreement?


A
No.


Q
You have not?


A
Not the details of it, no.


Q
You have not read it?


A
No.


Q
Turning to pages 4 and 5 of your testimony, I'm quoting here.  You state, "If it were practical for the favored customer to transfer the quantities purchased under the optional tariff plan to other customers facing the established tariff, the vendor would find its profits eroded."



As I understand the negotiated service agreement, it allows Capital One to count towards the volume discount thresholds and subjects to potential discounts the mail volumes generated by subsidiaries and strategic partners and newly acquired businesses.



Obviously there's certain limits.  They can only do that within certain limits without adjusting the volume thresholds and without limits after making some adjustments of the thresholds.



I'd like to ask you if you think those provisions as I've outlined here allow an opportunity for arbitrage of discounted postal rates?


A
As I said, I haven't read those provisions in detail.  From your description, it sounds like there may be some opportunity for arbitrage.  Whether it's significant or not depends on the limits and restrictions that you referred to.


Q
With the understanding that you've not reviewed the negotiated service agreement, if it were true that it allowed for significant arbitrage that would also create an erosion of postal revenues, would it not?


A
Relative to a situation in which no such resale were possible, yes.


Q
And as I described the provisions, do you think that that would help Capital One create alliances or facilitate mergers?


A
It sounds like it would be a useful thing to offer potential partners.


Q
Right.  And if you gather potential partners or alliances on that basis, could you see that development harming the Postal Service or Capital One's competitors?


A
I could see the postal revenues being eroded relative to a situation in which it wasn't possible to share the quantity discounts.  Whether or not Capital One's competitors would be harmed would I guess depend on who it is it's making these partnerships with.



It's possible that that kind of harm similar to what I discussed in my testimony could take place, but the details -- you'd have to know who it was that was utilizing these discounts as well.


Q
All right.  I understand there's a certain level of speculation there, but certainly that situation is not -- you could certainly see the Postal Service being harmed by that kind of development?


A
Yes, but presumably they're taking that into account when they negotiate the agreement.


Q
All right.  Now, on page 12 of your testimony you discuss the thresholds of the quantity discounts.



For purposes of this question, if you could assume that the vendor knows little about the specific large customers, the man curve, and relies essentially on their understanding of broad market elasticities and the large companies' representations to approximate changes in the companies' demand.



Under what circumstances would you recommend to the vendor that the vendor offer a threshold amount that is lower than the observed Qo amount?


A
I wouldn't recommend a lower threshold unless there were convincing evidence that the demand situation which generated the Qo amount had changed or in economics terms that the demand curve had shifted to the left, which is what is argued in this case.



The advantage of the Qo threshold is that in the absence of evidence that demand has changed, one doesn't need to know the particular elasticities of that customer's demand to be confident that the contribution to the vendor will improve.



If you offer some other quantity, you have to do extensive calculations as to whether the net change in contribution will be improved, as was done in --


Q
I want to understand then.  You're saying that you don't know any circumstance that you would recommend to the vendor that they offer a threshold amount lower than the observed Qo amount?


A
Oh, no.  I didn't say that at all.


Q
Okay.


A
I said I wouldn't recommend a lower threshold amount unless I had what was convinced by various kinds of evidence that the demand in the future was sufficient, was to the left of the demand which generated the quantity Qo.


Q
All right.  Just so I understand, what sort of circumstances are you speaking of or evidence would you be looking for?


A
I'd be looking at -- I'd be looking for convincing statistical econometric evidence or a verifiable statement of change in the circumstances facing the firm.



I don't want to say that this isn't possible.  It's just as I think I said in the testimony.  If you're going to adopt some threshold other than Qo, you have to defend it.  The burden of proof should be on you.


Q
Do you mean in the firm?


A
Well, the parties.  The firm and the parties to the NSA.  There's room for posturing in these situations.



Certainly in the self-interest of the firms that say oh, yes, last year I sent a billion pieces, but, you know, this year unless I get a discount I'm not going to send anything.  Well, presumably that wouldn't be credible, so that's why I emphasize the need for credible evidence of some kind to justify moving the threshold.


Q
Now if you would examine the methods by which the change in Capital One's demand has been estimated in this case?


A
No.  I didn't study that in enough detail to pass judgment on the merits.  I didn't study it in enough detail to pass judgment on the merits of the econometrics and other forecasting techniques used.


Q
All right.  And so those kinds of estimates don't underlie your testimony?


A
No.


Q
All right.  Now, if the favored large customer for a negotiated service agreement uses more than one service provided by the vendor and those services are at least rough substitutes for one another, would this complicate the analysis that you presented?


A
Yes.


Q
All right.  And how would you go about evaluating the possible costs and benefits for an NSA in that kind of situation?


A
Well, you do it in the same general way, but you'd also have to take into account the effect of say a discount offered for first class mail on that customer's use of standard mail or other services of the Postal Service because you'd have to account for the loss in contributions of the shift, as well as the gain in contributions from the increased volume of the discounted service.


Q
All right.  Now, on page 20 of your testimony you state that insuring the profitability of any optional tariff offering is a legitimate concern of all mailers.



Does this require an increased contribution towards the incremental cost of providing service compared with what the customer paid?


A
I don't think I understand your question, in particular the term contribution towards incremental cost.  Could you read it again?


Q
Sure.  Does this require an increased contribution towards the incremental cost of providing service compared with what the customer paid?  I'd like to rephrase it, but I think it's clear.


A
Well, how about if I rephrase it a little bit then, okay?


Q
Go ahead.  Try.  I mean, it's the same question.


A
Yes.  I think you're asking is it required that the contribution over and above incremental cost generated from the NSA be larger than the contribution that would have occurred under the standard tariff from that customer.


Q
Well, it's close enough that I'll let you answer on it.


A
Okay.  The answer to that is yes.


Q
All right.  If you could turn to your response to -- I don't know if you have it, but I'll read it to you.


A
I don't think I have it.


Q
The response to USPS Interrogatory 6.  It's the response in which you discuss a hypothetical situation posited by the Postal Service in which one customer receives an NSA and is able to target an unserved group of potential customers because of its lower cost.  Are you with me?


A
Yes.


Q
All right.  You make the statement in your response that, "It is true that its competitors would not be harmed by the favored firm's use of the discount in the new market."  It's that statement that I want to take a look at.



Suppose the new business is an offering of credit cards to a demographic not usually solicited because the expected low response rate might not cover the cost of the solicitation.  Would that still be true?  By true, would it still be true that the competitors would not be harmed?


A
I'm not completely sure that your example fits the conditions of the hypothetical, so let me answer as follows.  The key thing in the hypothetical was that the lower cost allowed a new market of unserved customers to be tapped, in which case my answer applies.



Your example changes the situation slightly because you're positing a set of customers that is untapped by solicitation mail.  There may be other people going after those customers who were not previously competitors of Capital One who by virtue of Capital One's entry into this niche could be said to be harmed.  That's the distinction I'm making --


Q
Well, I guess --


A
-- between your hypothetical and the Postal Service's hypothetical.


Q
I honestly don't want to quibble with you.  You have a proposition here --


A
Right.


Q
-- which it's true that the competitors would not be harmed by the favored firm's use of the discount in a new market.  Essentially you're saying that that proposition doesn't apply to the first hypothetical I gave you.


A
It might not.  I'm not saying it does not.  It might not.  You could imagine other competitors who entered the scene as a result of Capital One's expanded market.


Q
All right.  And with that same proposition in mind let me posit a different hypothetical, which is suppose the new business is an expansion of Capital One's auto loan business.


A
Again, the same issues arise.


Q
All right.  So the proposition may not apply in that situation?


A
Right.


Q
All right.  Suppose the new business is unrelated to any current Capital One business.


A
Well, it would be the new competitors who you could argue might possibly be affected, but --


Q
Detrimentally?


A
Yes.  Right.


Q
Again, I'm trying to understand where this statement applies and where it doesn't.  It may not apply to the hypothetical I just posited?


A
Right.  The question, and I guess I was unclear in my answer and perhaps the original hypothetical, is which customers or which competitors of Capital One we're talking about.



In my answer I interpreted the Postal Service's hypothetical to refer to the current customers of Capital One, which by definition would not be harmed under their hypothetical.  You're introducing situations in which there are new competitors, and I agreed that they might be harmed.


Q
All right.  I'm simply trying to make

sure --


A
Right.


Q
-- that the record properly reflects --


A
Sure.


Q
-- what you're trying to convey.  Again with the same sort of exercise, would the proposition above apply in a situation where -- well, let me put it this way.



Since you've given me a broad proposition, let me try a broad proposition back, which is does the character and the industry of the new business matter in determining whether the favored customer's competitors are harmed?  I take it from your testimony you would agree that it does?


A
It does or doesn't?


Q
Does.  That the character and industry of the new business matter if you're going to determine whether or not the favored customer's competitors are harmed.


A
Well, the extent of the harm certainly varies on a case-by-case basis, but the class of hypotheticals you constructed is based on essentially the new entry of Capital One.



New entry is always going to have an adverse affect on the existing competitors, so in that sense it doesn't matter which kind of new business Capital One might utilize its discount.


Q
And so in understanding your testimony, the proposition that competitors would not be harmed by the favored firm's use of the discount in the new market, that does not apply to new business?


A
It doesn't apply to new competitors.  It might not apply to new competitors.  Yes.


Q
All right.  But aside from that, it's your testimony that it is a true statement where you're not involved with new competitors?


A
Yes.  If I'm understanding your question.  I mean, the thrust of my testimony is competitors may be harmed wherever they interact with Capital One.



The Postal Service hypothetical just conjured up a particular situation in which it could be argued that existing competitors would not be harmed as a result of the discount, so my response there essentially agreed that they succeeded in conjuring up a circumstance where that's true.



The general thrust of my testimony runs along the lines you've been suggesting, so I don't

see --


Q
All right.


A
-- any disagreement with that.


Q
I guess really the purpose of this was not to argue with you.  It's to understand.  When I understand how the statement applies, you're speaking here of existing competitors?


A
Yes.


Q
All right.  Now, on page 20 of your testimony you mentioned OCA Witness Callow's testimony, which I take it you did review?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And you're familiar with his proposal?


A
I'm familiar with the broad outlines of his proposal.  I've made no attempt to keep up with the particular numbers and details.


Q
All right.  Well, hopefully you know enough about it that you can answer a couple of questions.


A
I'll try.


Q
Thank you.  In taking a look at his proposal, do you believe it's possible to determine appropriate threshold amounts for a wide array of mailers?


A
Whether or not it's feasible to implement various parts of his proposal I'm really not in a position to say.



As I understood his proposal with respect to quantity discounts, implementing the thresholds was quite simple.  It was based on -- at least in the basic case he discussed it was based on past quantity and so every mailer would have sort of a natural starting point for the quantity discount thresholds.


Q
All right.


A
So that would seem easy to implement, but as you get more complicated than that and try to vary it in various ways, it could be difficult to implement.


Q
Well, sir, are you in a position to tell us what sort of information would be required to make the kind of calculations to determine appropriate threshold amounts?


A
No.


Q
All right.  Are you familiar with any arrangements that provide for other optional tariffs that provide different schedules to each customer?


A
In what context?  Not in the Postal Service.  Do you mean in other industries?


Q
In the Postal Service or in other industries.


A
No, I'm not.



MR. LUBY:  All right.  That's all I have for now.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Luby.



Mr. Baker, National Newspaper Association?  Newspaper Association of America, Mr. Baker?



MR. BAKER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Good morning, Professor Panzar.  I'm Bill Baker, appearing today on behalf of the Newspaper Association of America.  I believe we've met here before, haven't we?


A
I believe we have.


Q
Your testimony addresses a number of theoretical issues that come up.  I wanted to ask you.  Have you ever yourself been involved in the actual negotiation of an NSA in any industry?


A
Not in the actual negotiation.  As a consultant for AT&T, I was involved in the evaluation of various NSAs that were under discussion.


Q
And would those have been agreements between AT&T and business customers?


A
Yes, large business or governmental --


Q
The kinds of things that became custom tariffs at the Federal Communications Commission?


A
Yes, that sort of thing.


Q
Okay.  And in general what was your capacity when you were advising AT&T?


A
My role was essentially limited to the cost side; that is, it was working with the analysts and the costing department of AT&T attempting to develop methodologies for determining the incremental cost of implementing the -- they didn't call them NSAs, but implementing the NSA.


Q
Custom tariff?


A
Yes, custom tariff.


Q
So as part of that would AT&T have been making an effort to identify the particular costs of serving that particular customer and the configuration of services and quantities that that customer wanted?


A
Yes, and this was sometimes quite a complicated problem because the nature of those custom tariffs applied to a wide range of telecommunications services and differed based on the physical geographic distribution of the customers' premises and a whole bunch of variables.


Q
And the factors would have included things such as the number of customer premises, the number of lines coming out, whether they wanted switch services or private line services?


A
Exactly.


Q
And AT&T felt it important to know what those costs were in order to understand what price it could offer?  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  Yes, indeed.  In part because there's this natural tension between the marketing department, who were trying to make sales, and the costing people, who were trying to insure that the deals were profitable.


Q
Let's see.  I take it all of the customers in this situation had other options available to them, did they not?


A
Yes.  That's what I was going to get to if you hadn't.  The main difference between -- well, there are two main differences between my experience a decade or so ago with AT&T and the current issue.



First, AT&T, though still regulated at that time in these markets, was very much a profit seeking enterprise.  Two, the custom tariffs under discussion were usually in response to similar offerings made by Sprint or MCI or one of AT&T's competitors.  In each instance, Sprint or MCI would have offered some contract that the customer would have been considering.


Q
Yes.


A
In each instance, AT&T, MCI and Sprint all also had a standard tariff in effect that the customer could have taken service from if it had wanted to.


Q
Usually, yes.


A
Okay.  I understand.  That's right.  I suppose there might have been an issue whether MCI actually had a standard tariff in effect.


Q
Do you recall roughly what years you were involved with this?


A
I'd say the early 1990s.  1990, 1991, maybe 1992.  Something like that.


Q
I'm changing now.  I'd like to go back to your chart on the bottom of page 12 that counsel for APWU asked some questions about.  You recall the discussion with him about the importance of knowing Qo, correct?


A
I wouldn't characterize it in terms of knowing Qo, but the important role played by Qo in determining the threshold.


Q
Well, Qo you always know.  It's history.  That's one of the reasons it's a focal point for these exercises.



If one part of a negotiation involves a suggestion by the customer that if an NSA were agreed to and implemented that it would mail more volume, and I want you to assume that that's a consideration involved, would it be important to know in evaluating the NSA whether the contracting mailer would have produced the same additional volumes in the absence of an NSA?


A
Yes.


Q
And to understand that, would it be helpful to have an understanding of the process by which the mailer makes mailing decisions?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  In your discussion of demand interdependence to which you devote a large portion of your testimony, you address the possible consequences to other mailers of an optional tariff for a large user.



At I think it's page 16 of your testimony around lines 6 to 10 or so you make a point that in an oligopolistic industry anyway that if the larger user obtains an input at a lower marginal price that can lead to a reduced market price of the final product.  As a theoretical matter, what conditions have to exist for that to happen?


A
The key factors that make the normal or expected outcome are that the input in question is what economists find as a normal input, one that you use more of as you expand your output.  That's what the laymen usually think of as normal.



The other condition in this oligopoly situation, which is more complicated than the basic competitive situation, is that the reaction functions or response schedules of the individual firms are well behaved -- I don't know -- in an economic sense; that this market has the property, for example, that as you increase the number of firms the price goes down and the quantity goes up.



As you increase the cost of all firms, the price goes up.  The quantity goes down.  Those kinds of properties which are mathematically quite detailed and refer to the decision rules of all the firms.



Basically what I'm saying is if the oligopoly you're modeling behaves normally or intuitively in those respects, the changes in cost or demand, then the effect of a quantity discount to one firm for a normal input will result as I explain here.  The favored firm's output will expand.  The other firms' output will decrease, and profits go down.



The reason I say well behaved is you can conjure up oligopoly situations in which things go backwards to intuition.


Q
As a matter of economic theory, does the large mailer have to reduce the price of its output, or could it just decide to increase its profit and hold output constant?


A
It certainly could, but it's unlikely for it to be optimal to do that.


Q
At the bottom of that page 16 you mention the term output contraction of users that do not avail themselves of the discount.  To what are you referring to by the term output?  Is that the final product?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Not mail volume?


A
No, but mail volume, if it's a normal input, will tend to move in the same direction as their final product.


Q
And I suppose one consequence is the smaller company may choose to mail less, and that would affect the Postal Service directly?


A
Yes.


Q
Or it may offer less of the final product, whatever it is?


A
Yes.


Q
Could there be external effects from the reduction in output from the small competitors?


A
External effects on whom?


Q
Externalities on the broader public other than the customers of the final product or the Postal Service.


A
Certainly.  If the final product was something that was viewed as socially desirable, less of it is a bad thing from a public policy point of view.  That's certainly possible.


Q
Were you ever familiar with a phenomenon called Wal-Martization?


A
Yes.


Q
For instance, just hypothetically to illustrate the point, if a small town bank were to first exit the credit card business after an NSA such as this took effect because it couldn't keep pace, so ultimately it reduced its output of credit cards or maybe then ultimately found it needed to sell itself to a larger North Carolina bank as happens in these parts a lot, there could be other consequences of some public interest concern that would be unrelated to the Postal Service.  Is that possible?


A
Yes.  I wouldn't say that the bank example you just made was unrelated to the issues that are raised in my testimony.  That's a fairly close connection, but yes.


Q
Are these types of public interest considerations, whatever they may be, kind of expressed in the economic testimony that you have here or in the tables and the diagrams, or is it kind of a conversation that takes place kind of off of the pages?


A
It's not really addressed in my testimony.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Baker, would you speak a little more directly into the mike?  Thank you.



MR. BAKER:  Thank you.



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
I would like to turn your attention to your answer to Val-Pak Interrogatory I believe it's 8-D.  Have you had a chance to turn to that, please?



MR. BAKER:  Mr. Corcoran, my understanding is that's been designated into the record previously.



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Have you had a chance to review that answer?


A
Yes.


Q
And here Val-Pak had asked you a question about whether it's appropriate to use declining block discounts as a means of inducing or rewarding mailers for their agreement to change their mail in a way that reduces cost to the Postal Service.



Your answer was generally they're used to improve the efficiency of the rate structure and not to induce a particular behavior.  Your last sentence was, "As a theoretical matter, they are generally not as effective as rewarding the desired behavior directly."



My question is can you spell out what you mean by as a theoretical matter they're less desirable?


A
I think the easiest way to see it is in terms of the context of some of the discussions earlier I believe in Val-Pak interrogatories about the choice of threshold where, to over summarize, it said well, isn't the choice of thresholds lower than Qo a means of making a rebate or transfer to the customer in recognition of other changes it's going to make.



In that context, the reason I say it's generally not as effective is it gets back to discussions about whether you know where the initial demand curve is and whether it's changing.



If you had exact knowledge and prediction of the future position of the mailers' demand curve then you could use quantity discounts that would have no effect other than transferring money from the Postal Service to the mailer.  That is, the quantity discounts wouldn't have any effect at the margin.  That choice of threshold wouldn't have any effect at the margin.



However, when you're uncertain about future demand situations you run some risk that your choice of threshold that was designed to facilitate a transfer between the Postal Service and the customer also had an effect at the margin and either reduced or led to an unintended change in volume so that you're mixing two effects.



That's what I meant by as a theoretical matter.  It's more overall an over arching position.  You're always better off using an instrument directly targeted to a particular goal rather than more diffuse instruments, even though in many circumstances the result can be the same.  That's all I meant.



MR. BAKER:  Mr. Chairman, I believe that concludes my questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Baker.



Mr. Olson, Val-Pak Direct Marketing System, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.?


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Good morning, Dr. Panzar.  William Olson for Val-Pak.



I first want to begin, and I don't think it  was in your testimony.  I just want to recite and have you confirm my research that this is I guess your sixth appearance before the Commission.  I have that you appeared for American Newspaper Publishers Association in R84-1 and then for the Postal Service in R90-1, 94-1, MC95-1 and R97-1.  Does that sound about right?


A
Sounds right.


Q
Okay.  So you are a veteran.  I want to start off with some questions that deal with how we can analyze the Postal Service's proposal.  We have you in this docket for this NSA.  We may not have you in another docket for another NSA, so having your answers to some of these questions may well be helpful to the Commission.



The first question is in this particular NSA there are two rate changes proposed.  Is that not correct?  One is the declining block grants.  Excuse me.  The declining block discounts.  Grants would be even better.



Declining block discounts, and the other being the reduction in the rate charge for the electronic return of information to the mailer for this undeliverable as addressed, non-forwardable mail.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, do you view that as a single tariff or two separate tariffs?


A
Since it's an NSA,, you have to consider them in their totality so the nature in evaluating this NSA they're inextricably joined.  In principle you could imagine these proposals being implemented separately.


Q
And certainly they are capable of being analyzed separately, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Would you please turn to page 5 of your testimony and particularly the section beginning at line 20?



The reason I want to ask you these questions is that some of your testimony is expressed in general economic terms, and I want you to ask you if my understanding of it as applied to the Postal Service, as specifically applied to the Postal Service, is correct, okay?


A
(Non-verbal response.)


Q
If you respond affirmatively, it helps the reporter.


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  At the bottom of page 5 you say, "However, this feedback effect works in the opposite way if the customer accepts an optional tariff that causes a reduction in the vendor's profits," correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Now, by reduction in the vendor's profits can we translate that to the Postal Service as being a situation where analyzing declining block discounts that they result in a decrease in the contribution of the Postal Service's overhead?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And then in the next sentence you say, "Then the imposition of the break even constraint necessitates an increase in the vendor's overall rate structure which makes worse off customers not a party to the optional tariff offering."



When you talk about the break even constraint, is it fair to say we can talk about that as applying to the Postal Service statutory constraint to break even?


A
Well, yes, but in practice I would expect that these two effects would operate over time.  For example, you could imagine doing the analysis in which an NSA was evaluated in the context of a larger rate making procedure in which total revenues had to balance total cost.



If, as I understand the situation here, the NSA is coming up for review outside of an omnibus rate proceeding and then the impacts that I talk about on the break even constraint occur over time, if the NSA makes money for the Postal Service then presumably we go longer before the next rate case and vice versa if the NSA loses money.


Q
Right.  I didn't mean to imply that there had to be a break even on the NSA.


A
Right.


Q
Okay.  But if in fact the optional tariff schedule, to use your terms, caused a reduction in the contribution to the Postal Service's overhead, a reduction now, then I guess as you go to the top of page 26 you say it makes worse off customers not a party to the optional tariff offering, correct?


A
What page?


Q
Page 6.  It's a continuation of the sentence we were reading before, which began at page 5, line 21, and now we're on page 6, lines 1 and 2.


A
Right.


Q
Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
And so the reduction in the Postal Service's contribution, the reduction in the contribution of the Postal Service's institutional cost then makes other customers not a party to the optional tariff offering worse off, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Now let's just continue in that paragraph again on page 6, lines 2 through 4 this time or 2 through 3 where you say, "Thus, the automatic presumption of the desirability of optional tariffs relies heavily on the assumption that the vendor is a profit seeker."



I do want to ask you to again apply this to this case.  Are you saying that we know in this case that the Postal Service is not a profit seeker?


A
I've no particular sense of what the objective of the Postal Service is in its overall strategic plan.  It's not a profit seeker in the sense that other regulated firms are profit seekers owned by shareholders and pay dividends, et cetera.  That's all I meant by that.  I don't know what objective the Postal Service may have in offering NSAs.


Q
As a matter of fact, in offering and negotiating a particular NSA it could well have a motivation to make a profit on that NSA, for example?


A
Certainly.  As I was about to add, I don't know that the Postal Service is not a profit seeker.  It's just that if I were discussing an NSA offered by AT&T or some other private firm I would presume that the purpose was to make profits unless evidence convinced me to the contrary.  You can't make that automatic presumption in the case of a government entity such as the Postal Service.


Q
As a matter of fact, there are specific reasons to question that presumption in the case of a government agency like the Postal Service, are there not?  Let me just suggest a few.  I mean, one is the statutory break even requirement, correct?


A
That could be one aspect affecting their objectives, yes.


Q
And how about the fact that, as you mentioned a few moments ago, there are no stockholders to which the Postal Service accounts for losing money in a given venture, for example?  That would be another reason why the Postal Service could be considered a vendor who is not a profit seeker, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  And in a for-profit company would you not expect that failure is frequently punished in the sense of people losing jobs or having some economic reward withheld from them more often in the private sector than in the Postal Service?


A
I'm really not in a position to comment on that.  It sounds plausible, but I don't know the details of any particular private company's compensation schemes, nor of the Postal Service's compensation schemes.


Q
Well, at AT&T, for example, do you know that if people negotiated contracts that lost them great amounts of money they may get in trouble for it?


A
That was my understanding, but I don't have any direct knowledge of that.


Q
I guess I need to clarify, though.  Are you not saying that in this situation with respect to the Postal Service that because of the reasons we've discussed, you know, such as there being no shareholders and statutory break even requirements and such that there should be no automatic presumption of desirability of optional tariffs on the assumption that the vendor is a profit seeker?


A
I would state it slightly differently.  There should be no automatic presumption that the NSA will improve the profit position of the Postal Service.


Q
Is yet another factor that just occurs to me the fact that the Postal Service is accountable to Congress in a rather direct way and occasionally receives appropriations from Congress subject to accountability to Congress in hearings and such?



Is that another factor that affects Postal Service decision making that might not affect a private company in the same way?


A
I suppose that's possible, but I haven't seen that in my experience.


Q
You haven't seen any evidence of influence by Congress on the Postal Service?


A
No, no, no.  That's not what I meant.  In terms of its operational decisions and costing activities.  I won't argue that Congress has an influence on the Postal Service that it doesn't have on AT&T.


Q
Right.  That's all I was asking.  Let me ask you to look at your response to Val-Pak No. 4, specifically subsection A.  You start off with the response to that inquiry with the language, "The contribution earned on any output expansion stimulated by the discount would need to exceed the amount lost on discounted units," correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Then you go into your simple formula, which I will pass on the algebra for and just deal with the terms.  Let me ask you to make two assumptions.  One, that the discounted rate, which I think is Pd?  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  That the discounted rate reduces the Postal Service's unit contribution by about 30 percent.  That's assumption number one.


A
Okay.


Q
There are only two, so --


A
I know.


Q
-- it won't be too hard.


A
It sounds like you're going to ask me to do some arithmetic.


Q
I'm going to ask you to draw a word conclusion for us.


A
Okay.


Q
If the discounted rate, Pd, reduces the Postal Service unit contribution by 30 percent, then I also want you to assume that the threshold quantity, which is Qt, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  That that is set 10 percent below the initial quantity, Qo.


A
Okay.


Q
Okay.  Now, given those two assumptions, can you draw any conclusions about how elastic demand would have to be in order for the quantity discount to increase, to actually increase the Postal Service's contribution to overhead?


A
Not mathematically.  Just in words.  You're asking me to solve an equation, which I'd be happy to do over the break, but I'm not going to attempt right here.


Q
Let me just suggest an answer and see if you disagree.


A
Okay.


Q
Would you not conclude that with those two assumptions that the customers' demand would have to be pretty elastic in order for the contribution earned on the output expansion to exceed the amount lost on the discount?  The contribution lost on the discount.


A
Well, I mean, you have to define what you mean by pretty elastic, and then as soon as you do that I'd have to do the calculation.



Yes, there would have to be some.  Any time you choose a threshold below Qo when demand curves are stable you're presuming that there's a noticeable elasticity of demand in order to come out ahead on the arrangement.  That's certainly true.


Q
I'll take noticeable.  That's good enough for these purposes.



Let me ask you then suppose it appeared likely that the Postal Service was going to suffer a reduction in contribution to overhead because of the quantity discount that was in the optional tariff offering of the NSA.  I just want to ask you to focus on the quantity discount.  Would that be advisable or beneficial to other mailers?


A
Which other mailers?  Do you mean mailers generally?


Q
Well, we actually have an interrogatory where we go through and ask you about who has -- I don't need to turn to that, but who's an aggrieved party that should be heard.


A
If the Postal Service does something relative to the status quo that causes it to lose money, you know, eventually all mailers will be worse off as a result.


Q
I think your testimony at page 20 says that it's a legitimate concern of all mailers, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  How about just looking at it from the Postal Service's perspective?  Would you say that it was advisable from the perspective of the Postal Service?


A
What was advisable?  To lose money?


Q
Right.  Right.


A
No, and I doubt that that's their intent.


Q
Okay, but in fact, remember in the beginning I said for analytical purposes let's focus on the declining block grants rather than the other portion of the NSA which has to do with the rate change for UAA mail.



Focusing on the declining block grant, did you see anything in the Postal Service's case in chief before the Commission or any of the testimony you've read that alleges that the Postal Service can expect to increase the contribution to overhead from the declining block discounts that it's offering to Cap One?


A
My recollection was that the Postal Service witnesses calculated something like an 8.2 million gain from the entire package, but I don't recall the breakdown of that portion from the declining block tariff.



I recall they made an explicit calculation of one of the areas, an estimate of one of the areas that I have in my response about -- I can't remember the term they use -- leakage or something to that effect; namely revenues that would be expected to -- contribution that would be expected to be lost because a certain quantity or value received a discount rate rather than the standard rate, but I don't recall the net of the solicitation.


Q
If I were to suggest to you that the Postal Service was intending to lose money on this part of the NSA and that it would save on the other part of the NSA, you can't speak to that?


A
You know, my recollection isn't sufficient to --



MR. MAY:  Mr. Chairman, I object to the form of the question.  There is no evidence in this record that the Postal Service intended to lose money, so there's no basis for the question.



If he wants to ask the witness to assume, if one assumes they want to lose money, then he can ask a question about that, but there is nothing in this record to suggest the Postal Service intended to lose money on this deal.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson, could you rephrase that, please?



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Actually, I think unless something else comes to mind, you've already said you don't know the numbers on each part of --


A
I don't recall them right offhand.


Q
Right.


A
I should point out that, as I said earlier, in looking at the NSA and its contribution you have to look at the whole package.


Q
Of course.  Of course.  I'm just focusing for analytical purposes on the declining block discounts at the moment.


A
Right.


Q
Now let me focus on the other part of the NSA, the address correction component.  I know you say in your testimony you're not an expert on mail handling and all, but this is a question about pricing Postal Service services, so I think I can ask this.


A
Right.


Q
Suffice it to say that the Postal Service has first class bulk mail that is undeliverable as addressed, UAA mail, and that some of it is forwardable because the person who is receiving it left a forwarding address, and some of it is not forwardable.



If it's not forwardable then there's two ways they can handle that.  They can either return the piece physically to the mailer, or they can return the information electronically and destroy the piece of mail, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  Now let's call returning the piece physically as Method A and destroying the mail and returning the information electronically as Method B, okay?


A
Okay.


Q
We're talking only about first class bulk mail for Method B.  As I understand, that's not available to individual first class mail.  We're just focusing on bulk first class mail, correct?


A
That's my understanding.


Q
Okay.  Now let's assume that all mailers would want to have information about these mail pieces that are not deliverable and not forwardable in some way.  In other words, they would want to either get the piece of mail, or they would want to have the information electronically.


A
Okay.


Q
That's an assumption I'm asking you to make.


A
Okay.


Q
Then let's also assume that there's some mailers who would prefer to have the piece of mail back.  Maybe there's some intrinsic value it has or just their systems are designed that way, so they would prefer A, all things being equal.  Others would prefer B.  We're not talking about pricing here.


A
Right.


Q
We're just talking about operations.


A
Well, you have to be careful when you --


Q
I'll get to pricing in a second.


A
Okay.


Q
That's the last assumption I'm going to ask you to make.


A
All right.


Q
Other mailers would prefer to have the information electronically and don't care about the inside part of the mail being returned to them.



Lastly, there are other mailers who don't care.  They could live with either system, and, depending on pricing, if one were cheaper they'd probably prefer the cheaper way.  Is that a safe assumption?


A
I wouldn't think so based on the last part of that because it suggests that the first two categories you talked about would prefer either physical or electronic receipt at any price difference, and I doubt that that's a plausible way to think about.


Q
Actually, I was --


A
You could say if it were free --


Q
Right.


A
-- they would prefer one or the other.


Q
Right.


A
I'd certainly go along with that.


Q
Okay.  Or the same price?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  That's what I was asking you to assume, putting aside price in just the way you have now done.  Thank you for that.



Let's assume that mailers would not want both.  In other words, if they got the piece back they wouldn't want it electronically.  If they got it electronically, they wouldn't want the piece back, okay?


A
Okay.


Q
Now, all that leads up to a couple of questions.  Let me first postulate some costs for you.



Let's assume that Method A has a unit cost of 30 cents, and Method B has a unit cost of 15 cents.  In other words, Method A costs twice as much.  Method A is the high cost approach to handling this UAA,

non-forwardable mail.  Can you keep that in mind?


A
Method A, which is the physical return, costs 30 cents.  Yes.


Q
Okay.  And the electronic is 15 cents in this example.


A
Okay.


Q
Now I want to posit three different pricing scenarios.  We're going to get now to the pricing and ask you as an economist what you think of these pricing schemes.



The first pricing scheme is charging a price of zero for high cost Method A and charging 20 cents for low cost Method B.  Twenty cents would be 15 cents cost and five cents profit.  Do you have that in mind?


A
Zero for A, 20 for B.


Q
Right.  They're giving it away for A and charging 20 cents for B, which is 15 cents cost reimbursement and five cents profit.



As an economist, what do you think of that pricing scheme?


A
Well, that's not an appealing pricing scheme from an economic point of view.  However, I think it's a little starkly stated in that the nature of the return is sort of bundled with the overall price of first class mail.



I think most economists' objections to the pricing scheme that you have described here is that the bundle, which includes regular first class service and the free return of physical pieces of mail, may be inappropriately priced in the sense that it might be more efficient to unbundle it.


Q
Okay.  Assuming they are bundled and assuming that the high cost Method A is given away and the low cost Method B is charged for at 20 cents, do you think that gives -- we're postulating that these are substitutes in the minds of most consumers.  Is that sending proper pricing signals to mailers?


A
No, it doesn't appear to be.


Q
Okay.  Let me go to Scenario B where we charge the same price for A and B.  In other words, we'll charge 20 cents for high cost Method A and 20 cents for low cost Method B, so we'll lose 10 cents apiece on A based on the cost assumption I asked you to make before and make a profit of 5 cents each on Method B.



As an economist, what do you think of that pricing scheme?


A
Better than the previous one, but still out of line with underlying costs.  Again, presumably there's some averaging going on.  If you could set separate prices without other considerations, you wouldn't want to do it this way.


Q
Because it really wouldn't give the right pricing incentives to mailers, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
And then the last scenario is a scenario where we charge more for the higher cost product.  We'll charge a price of 40 cents for high cost Method A, so we're going to get the 30 cent cost back and a 10 cent profit, and we'll charge 20 cents for Method B, a 15 cent cost and a five cent profit.



What do you think of that pricing scheme as an economist?


A
Well, that's a scheme which appears to generate equal mark-ups on the two special services and covers their cost, so it would not raise a red flag to object to it as the other ones would.


Q
Isn't it true it would also have the additional benefit of encouraging mailers not to use the high cost scenario, the high cost method?


A
Well, at the margin it overly discourages mailers from using both types because the price is greater than the marginal cost.  I think which one is discouraged more would depend on relative demand elasticity, so I couldn't really say and compare a relative incentive.


Q
Well, don't we know it gives better pricing signals than charging zero for the high cost method, for example?


A
It's very likely that it does.  You can't say for sure because it's not -- if you were to say 30 cents I would say yes, that gives a better signal than zero.  It's certainly likely that 40 cents gives a better signal than zero, but --


Q
If it were priced at cost then it would give better pricing signals, too?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Could you turn to page 6 of your testimony?  I do want to just ask a simple question about understanding the difference you draw between at the bottom of page 6 beginning on line 19, the independence of user demands and the interdependence of user demands.



This comes up also in Cap One's Interrogatory No. 1 where you're asked to assume independent user demands.


A
Right.


Q
Do you recall that?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Why is that assumption important in that interrogatory?


A
In the interrogatory?


Q
Yes.  Let's focus on that first.


A
Okay.


Q
Just for the record, I'm referring to the last sentence before the three bullets.



(Pause.)


A
Okay.  Repeat your question, please.


Q
Well, let me first ask you.  I'll back up one step and just ask you to give us a simple explanation of independent versus interdependent user demand.


A
Well, independent means what one would think intuitively; that the schedule of demand for one customer is not affected by actions of another customer.  My schedule of demand for first class mail doesn't depend upon your purchases of first class mail, which is the natural assumption to make when you're talking about two final consumers.



You can think of exceptions, but those would be the exceptions rather than the norm, so most micro economic analysis proceeds on the assumption that demands of users are independent.



Interdependence can arise for many reasons.  Maybe you and I mail things to each other, and then the number of letters and, hence, my demand for first class mail depends on the number of letters you sent to me.



One of the main purposes in my testimony is to explain how interdependence can arise as a result of the final market interactions between two or more mailers.  That means that some other credit card company's demand schedule for first class or third class mail would depend upon what Capital One does or what discounts it receives through the effect of that discount on the marketplace for credit card services.



That's the interdependence I focus on here, but there are many kinds of interdependence, many stories you could concoct to generate interdependence between the demand curves of various users.


Q
And indeed your testimony on page 7 discusses how the issue of demand being independent is an important consideration.  I'm at lines 9 through 11.



An important consideration in the case of the postal services since the vast majority of mail is sent by businesses that use postal services as an input for the production of final products or services, correct?


A
I'm sorry.  Which page?


Q
I'm sorry.  It's page 7, lines 9 through 11.


A
Yes.


Q
The end of that paragraph.


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  So you would say that in other markets you may think first that independent demand is more likely than in the postal market?  Is that what you're --


A
Yes.  My recollection is that say in an electric utility maybe 30, 40, 50 percent of the revenues are generated from industrial customers, whereas postal the percentage is probably on the order of twice that.  In that sense it's more of an issue in postal markets than in even other regulated markets.


Q
Okay.  Well, then let's go back to where we started with COS Interrogatory 1 to you --


A
Okay.


Q
-- where they ask you to assume independent user demands.  You make your response based on that assumption, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
I take it then that your answer would change if the assumption changed?


A
Most likely, yes.  There would be another effect to consider, and you couldn't make the strong, simple conclusion made in this response when you had to consider that other effect.


Q
Is there some way that economists measure how independent or interdependent demand is?  Is there a test?  A formula?


A
There would be a test based on the cross elasticity demand.  You would in principle do an econometric test of the impact of the price facing Capital One say on the demand curve for mail services of another credit card user and attempt to detect it, the interdependence, that way.


Q
Let me ask you to turn to Cap One's Interrogatory No. 3.  In this answer I think you confirm that if an input price for one competitor decreases and the market price decreases then consumers benefit from that lower price.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
As a consumer, that appeals to anyone.  Let's assume that there are multiple competitors that are all making normal economic profits, and one of them not advantaged by the new tariff is so disadvantaged that they leave the market, go out of business or close down the product line.



Isn't there a sort of ripple effect on consumers there, an adverse effect that hadn't been considered in your response?


A
Not as you've stated the hypothetical.  If there are a bunch of identical firms all making normal profits, then their entry and exit from the market is a matter of indifference to consumers, shareholders.


Q
Well, if the incentive or if the tariff paid by one competitor is reduced to the point where they achieve some type of market dominance that would be adverse to --


A
Yes.


Q
Let me just finish the question.  That would be adverse to the interest of consumers, correct?


A
Yes.



MR. OLSON:  That's all I have.  Thank you so much, Dr. Panzar.



Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Olson.



Before we make a decision on a lunch break, Mr. May, could you give me an approximation of how long you need with this witness?



MR. MAY:  Probably 45 minutes.  I think no more than that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  No more than 45.  And Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  Ball park guess is an hour to two hours.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, why don't we take about a 30 minute break?  Why don't we come back at 1:15?  How's that?



(Whereupon, at 12:43 p.m. the hearing in the above-entitled matter was recessed, to reconvene at 1:15 p.m. this same day, Friday, February 7, 2003.)
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A F T E R N O O N   S E S S I O N

(1:27 p.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  First of all, let me apologize for being late.



Mr. May, you may proceed.



Whereupon,


JOHN C. PANZAR



having been previously duly sworn, was recalled as a witness herein and was examined and testified further as follows:


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. MAY:


Q
If a letter is sent to Nome, Alaska, from Washington for the same price as sending a letter across town, does that also send funny pricing signals?


A
Yes, it does.  That's a provision of the substitute, I believe, the uniform rate, but it's, again, a case where prices and costs are not lined up.


Q
And free return of undeliverable first-class mail is also part of that package, is it not.


A
Yes.  I'm not aware of whether or not it's a statutory requirement as the uniform price is, but it's certainly part of the bundle we call first-class service.


Q
Would it be an effective solution for the Postal Service to rid itself of this obligation with a huge mailer, such as Capital One, of having to return so many of their mail undeliverable, would it be an effective solution for the Postal Service to simply tell Capital One, why don't you mail standard rate, what used to be called third class, because then we don't have any obligation to return?  Would that be an effective solution for the Postal Service?


A
Well, it would, by assumption, eliminate the cost of returned mail, but, of course, the markups on standard mail are less than on first class, so without doing a calculation, I couldn't tell what the impact of that proposal would be on --


Q
Let me give you a hypothetical.  Assume that the Postal Service would lose $50 million in contribution in institutional costs through that solution.  Would an economist advocate that solution?


A
Probably not.


Q
I would like to talk just a bit about offering quantity discounts in general before we talk about credit cards.  I would like you to refer to pages 15 and 16 of your testimony, and on those pages you describe the basic mechanics of how quantity discounts work when applied to an input good, and on page 15, line 13, you say that a quantity discount for a normal input offered to one firm in an industry with no change in the price offered to its competitors in the industry will result in a "reduction in the market price of the final product."  Right?


A
Correct.


Q
Now, this is the paragraph where you discuss the results of a perfectly competitive industry.  Correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, on page 16, you discuss the case for an imperfectly competitive industry, and you note at line 19 that the result of a quantity discount for a normal input offered to one firm in the industry, only one, will result in a new market equilibrium in which "the market price of output falls."  Is that correct?


A
Correct.


Q
So if I put these two cases together, is it reasonable to conclude that you believe that the market price of the final good for the industry will go down?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, according to economic theory -- somebody just told me this -- I really don't understand economic theory, but according to economic theory, is it not the case that if the market price of the final good goes down, and the final good is itself a normal good as economists use "normal," then demand for the final goodwill increase, and if we assume if the different competitors in the industry require about the same amount of the particular input, that's a concern, for each unit of the final output, then an increase in the demand for the final goodwill translate into an increase in the demand for the input; isn't that correct?


A
Under the fixed proportions assumption you assume, yes.


Q
Now, if we look at the specific example of First-Class Mail as an input, and as an input to the credit card industry, is it reasonable to conclude that a quantity discount for First-Class Mail for just one credit card company will lead to an increase in the demand for the input of First-Class Mail for the credit card industry as a whole, assuming that the different credit card companies each use First-Class Mail with about the same efficiency?


A
In a perfectly competitive model, that would be correct.


Q
Now let me switch the focus to the impact on the industry as a whole to the impact on individual companies.



For the perfectly competitive case, you note on page 15 of your testimony that the firm receiving the quantity discount will increase its supply of output?


A
Yes.


Q
And then at line 16 on that page you note that the other firms in the industry respond to the lower market price by reducing their quantity cells, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
And then for the imperfectly competitive case on page 16 you note at line 9 that, "The output of the favored firm increases," and on the next line you say, "and the output of firms not receiving the discount decreases."


A
Correct.


Q
So for both cases we end up with the output of the firm receiving the discount, increasing their output?


A
Yes.


Q
And that of the other firms decreasing?


A
Yes.


Q
But you have agreed, I believe, that the total demand for the good in the market would increase?


A
In most cases, yes; particularly the case of roughly fixed proportions that you, yes.


Q
So in those circumstances in the increase in output sold by the firm receiving the discount would have to be larger than the decrease in the output sold by the other firms in order for the net output sold in the industry to increase, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
And if we assume that the different competitors in the industry require the same amount of the input for each unit of the final output, which has increased, then it's also going to be the case that the increase input demand by the firm receiving the discount will have to be larger than the decrease in input demand by the other firms; is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
So for the case of First-Class Mail used as an input by the credit card industry, a quantity discount to one firm in the industry will result in a larger increase in First-Class Mail by the firm receiving the discount, an amount larger than the size of the decrease in First-Class Mail by the firms not receiving the discount; is that correct?


A
That will usually be the case, yes.


Q
So taking it a step further, in the case of providing a quantity discount to Capital One, my client, if Capital One increases its First-Class Mail volume by let's say 15 million pieces, and perhaps you haven't read their testimony, but that's -- Dr. Elliott has forecasted --


A
Right.


Q
-- that might be the result of the inducements from the discount, if they did increase it by 15 million pieces, it is unlikely that its competitors would decrease their First-Class Mail by more than 15 million, is it not?


A
Yes.


Q
In fact, the reduction in their use of First-Class Mail by the competitors would probably be much less than the 15 million increase, would it not?


A
I couldn't -- the extent of that comparison would depend on the details of the various firms' costs and market demand things.


Q
Now, what if Capital One uses more First-Class Mail per unit of output than its competitors do, would that make the reduction in competitors' First-Class Mail volume even less than it would otherwise be?


A
Otherwise -- by otherwise, you mean --


Q
Otherwise being if --


A
-- people use the same proportion?


Q
Yes, if they use -- yes.


A
Presumably.  Of course, they may be using standard mail and all that --


Q
Of course.


A
-- would also have to be taken into account.



With respect to first-class, I agree with you.


Q
All right, thank you.



So if I told you that even if Capital One's competitors did reduce their First-Class Mail volume, if they did reduce it by 15 million pieces, that the NSA that we are looking at here would still increase contribution significantly.  I ask you to assume that.


A
I'm sorry.  It would --


Q
If Capital One's competitors actually did, Capital One increases their use of first mail by 15 million, and suppose their competitors actually did, which you would think is not likely.


A
But possible, yes.


Q
Actually a decrease by 15 million, and so I'm asking you to assume that nevertheless this agreement would still increase the contribution to overhead significantly.



Now, if you will permit me to use the word "profit" as substitute for "contribution to overhead," is that acceptable?


A
Yes.


Q
Right.  So if told that despite this volume loss the Postal Service would still increase significantly their profits, I take it that would make you a little more comfortable about the NSA, would it not?


A
Yes, it would.  I want to be clear about where the source of increased contribution is coming from in your hypothetical, because the volumes of First-Class Mail by hypothesis aren't changing.


Q
Yes.


A
So are you referring to a change from the --


Q
Yes.


A
-- different treatment of returned mail?


Q
Yes.


A
Okay.


Q
As you know, it is the contention of the Postal Service and Capital One that the savings from avoiding that would be significantly greater than the costs of --


A
Right, yes.


Q
Now, just for purposes of calculation, and if you will accept that, that First-Class letter mail on average makes a contribution to institutional costs of about 18 cents.  I mean, let's assume that that's the case.


A
Okay.


Q
And assume that Capital One's competitors also make an 18-cent per piece contribution or profit when they mail First-Class Mail.



So losing 15 million pieces of mail would then reduce contribution just 15 million times 18 cents, I promise the math won't get any more difficult than this.


A
Okay.


Q
So 18 cents, or .18 times 15 million gives you $2.7 million, would you agree?


A
Subject to my arithmetic, yeah.


Q
Thank you.  Well, yours is better than ours.



By the way, suppose the competitors did not use much, if any, First-Class Mail, but used standard mail for their solicitations, and their standard mail declined, would it not be the case that indeed the net profit of the Postal Service would be even greater because of the lesser contribution that standard mail makes to institutional costs?


A
Yes, I believe that was one of the hypotheticals in the interrogatories.


Q
All right.


A
Something like that.


Q
Now, as used -- and now the Postal Service in this case estimates that the test year contribution from the NSA will be $8.2 million.



So even in a worst-case scenario where Capital One's competitors in first class mail reduce their volume by 15 million because Capital One increased their by 15 million, the test year contribution from the NSA would what, be reduced from 8.2 million according to the Postal Service by the 2.7 million, so they would still have a contribution, that contribution or profit of $5.5 million from the deal; is that right?


A
If their contentions.


Q
Right.


A
That's a very useful way of putting the bound on the offset that I discussed --


Q
Right.


A
-- in abstract terms in my testimony.


Q
Now, if you could look at your answer to the Postal Service's question 5(e), and there you state -- actually you characterize the Postal Service hypothetical question they ask.  You say, "This is an extremely unlikely hypothetical."


A
5(e)?


Q
Yes.  And I don't wish to challenge your characterization of that.  I simply want to follow up.



Just as you did in your response to that interrogatory, I want to talk you through some other hypothetical example.


A
Okay.


Q
And ask you about whether particular results are likely, not certainly, but likely.  So if you will please answer in those terms, is it likely or not likely.  And I would start by referring you to the hypothetical discussed in Capital One's question No. 1.



Now, in that scenario, in this scenario there, an NSA includes both a change in operations and a quantity discount.  That's the scenario laid out.


A
Yes.


Q
And you agreed that if demands are independent, independent, then the agreement will increase the monopolist profits, right?


A
In this hypothetical.


Q
Yes, I mean, that (e) is a --



MR. CORCORAN:  Excuse me.  That's stated on the last line before the bullets on Capital One's No. 1.



BY MR. MAY:


Q
Do you see that?



MR. CORCORAN:  The last sentence before the three bullets.



THE WITNESS:  Oh.  "Please assume independent user demands."  Okay.



Yes.



BY MR. MAY:


Q
So in that scenario we read that the NSA in that scenario includes both a change in operations and a quantity discount, and you agreed in your response that if demands are independent, then the agreement will increase the monopolist profits.


A
Right.


Q
Now let's talk about the scenario with interdependent demands.  Assume that the large users demand curve is vertical.  In other words, the business user does not increase its purchase of the input due to the client discount because the demand curve is straight up.


A
I'm hesitating because that's difficult to assume in the context of an input in which two or more firms are competing in a downstream market, because the effects in the downstream market will cause output to change, which means that in most cases the quantity of demand for the input also has to change.



So I'm uncomfortable with positing a vertical demand curve in the case of interdependent demands.


Q
Well, if you grant me however --


A
Yeah.


Q
-- difficult it is.  I mean, most hypotheticals are absurd.  We all know that.


A
Well, but there is a difference between absurd and impossible.



(Laughter.)



THE WITNESS:  And this one may be impossible.



MR. MAY:  Okay.



THE WITNESS:  That's why I am --



BY MR. MAY:


Q
Well, what I wanted to ask you was whether you agreed that the total surplus in the market is likely to increase under these circumstances because the deal increases efficiency.


A
Yes, it's likely to; yeah.


Q
Now, would you also agree that the NSA that we have asked you to posit increases the monopolist profitability?


A
As you postulated the situation.


Q
Okay.  Now would you also agree that an elasticity of demand for the monopolist services of minus 0.071, which by the way happens to be the Postal Service's elasticity for First-Class Mail which Dr. Elliott used for projecting increased volume, so no surprises there, but back to that would you also agree that such an elasticity of demand would describe a demand curve that is very close to vertical?  It's not vertical, but it's very close to vertical?


A
There are a lot of demand elasticities that are less than that.


Q
But it's close?


A
Well, it depends on the scale which you draw it, it would look close to vertical, yeah.



(Laughter.)



BY MR. MAY:


Q
Well, is it likely that the total surplus would increase in this scenario of the elasticity of demand was, although not vertical, was close to being, close or near close by being the minus .071, in that circumstance is it likely that the NSA would increase the monopolist profitability as well?


A
Well, two issues.  Monopolist profitability, I agree, yes.  The total surplus, it's a little more complicated because you have got these other competitive firms who are being affected that aren't included in these balancing calculations you have here.


Q
Okay.  I just want to clarify another point.  In response to the Postal Service interrogatories you note in several places that even if certain conditions hold, then it would not affect your testimony, and I specifically reference you to the Postal Service's question 4(d) and 7(a).


A
4(d).


Q
Yes.



(Witness reviews document.)



BY MR. MAY:


Q
You see in 4(d) they said hypothetically --


A
Yeah.  Right.


Q
-- you know, if the moon crashes into the earth and whatever, would this change your testimony, and you said no.


A
No.


Q
And so the same thing for seven.



In any event, when you said that, when you responded to those interrogatories, did you mean that the conditions described in the interrogatories in the hypothetical would not affect your theoretical analysis?


A
Yes.


Q
Yes.  So you didn't mean that these conditions wouldn't affect the magnitude?


A
No, not at all.


Q
Thank you.



I've got a few questions on the section of your testimony where you discuss your economic analysis of quantity discounts for inputs.  Page 16 of your testimony specifically where you state, "When the price that a particular firm pays for a normal input decreases, that firm's reaction function shifts out."



And previous counsel have adverted to this.


A
Right.


Q
And you even are kind enough in your testimony to explain what "shifts out" means for those of us who are economically illiterate, and it means the firm would choose a larger quality -- excuse me -- a large quantity, lower price, right?


A
Yeah.


Q
In the new market equilibrium when the market price of output falls --


A
Right.


Q
-- the output of the favored firm increases.


A
Correct.


Q
And the output/input purchases and profits of firms not receiving the discount decrease.


A
That's the expected outcome, yes.


Q
So I gather what you are saying is that providing a quantity discount to a Capital One could potentially have ripple effects throughout the credit card industry?


A
Yes.


Q
You don't know because you're not an expert --


A
Right.


Q
-- but you think potentially it could?


A
Yes.


Q
But I think we agreed earlier that these indirect ripple effects might be attenuated, that the reduction in competitors' mail volume would likely be less than the increase in Capital One's mail volume?


A
That's a likely outcome under the similarities --


Q
Yes.


A
-- proviso, yes.


Q
Now, it is the case, isn't it, the market price of output falls because you are assuming that the favored firm reduces the price of its output, right?


A
Yes, primarily.


Q
Yes.  Let's take an example.  Assume that a firm receives a discount of $10 million under an NSA deal on an input, and further this firm produces one million units in output, so the discount translates into $10 per unit of output, correct?



You have gotten $10 million, they produce a million units.


A
Yes, but -- correct, but it's very important that you're talking about a discount of $10 per unit rather than a lump sum discount of $10 million in terms of the effect on the firm's choice of output.



If you just give a firm $10 million, it won't necessarily --


Q
You don't know they are going to do with it.


A
-- have an effect on it.


Q
You don't know what they are going to do with it, do you?


A
Okay, right.


Q
But in general would you expect that the favored firm would not use the whole 10 million to reduce the price of its output, would it?  Not likely?


A
I would restate the question slightly.  It would not expect to pass through in its price the full impact of the discount.  Yes, that's true.


Q
Now, I have done a few calculations.  These are not hard.  Capital One has, and I think the record discloses that, about 50 million credit card accounts.  And the Postal  Service has calculated that it expects Capital One to provide -- to give to Capital One about $6.7 million in discounts in the test year.  That's their estimate.  I mean those facts -- I mean there is disputes about all of this, but at least that's our sense.



Now, the Postal Service has calculated -- the amounts, I believe, if you do the arithmetic, that if you divide the 50 million credit card accounts into the 6.7 million in discounts that they are going to get, that comes to about 14 cents per account.



Is my math okay so far?


A
$61 million --


Q
6.75.  Excuse me.


A
6.75.


Q
Yes.


A
And 50 million the count.


Q
Fifty million.


A
Fifty.  So that would be -- I keep coming up with something like 32 -- well, whatever, some number of cents.


Q
Yes, I think 50 into 67 is one --


A
Oh, right, I'm sorry.


Q
One thirty-five is four.


A
Yes, one point --


Q
Fourteen cents.


A
Right.  I was multiplying by a half.  Yes.


Q
That's the end of my math --


A
Right.


Q
-- expertise, by the way.



Now, you have agreed that a firm is not likely to reduce the price of the output by the whole discount, you know, which in this case would be per account 14 cents, probably less than 14 cents.



Well, let me ask you, if Capital One asked me to offer you a deal on a credit card and said they will give you a credit, exactly the same terms and conditions of your current credit card, and in addition to that we'll give you 15 cents, do you think they would change?



And actually I was going to -- I forgot the 15 cents.  I was going to come up and give it to you, but I forgot it.


A
Well, if there were no --


Q
Do you think that you would change your credit card for 15 cents?


A
If there were no cost of switching credit cards, I might consider it.


Q
Well, that is how economists --



(Laughter.)



BY MR. MAY:


Q
A lawyer couldn't be bothered.


A
Right.  No, of course not.


Q
But economists, yeah.


A
Yeah.



(Laughter.)



THE WITNESS:  I would like to add that the kind of quantitative exercise you are doing in this example is the way to address these balancing issues that I raised in my testimony.



MR. MAY:  Yes, appreciate that.



No, it's helpful.  Thank you.



BY MR. MAY:


Q
Just a couple more.  In your response to the Postal Service's question 2, you state that "If Capital One receives a discount, its credit card competitors may still be harmed even if Capital One is the only one using First-Class Mail," right?


A
Correct.


Q
Yes.  'Because they would still tend to reduce their purchases of other mail services, adversely affecting the profits of the Postal Service."



Would it follow from that then that if Capital One is able to get -- in the next general rating case -- is able to get -- introduced and accepted a new lower automation rate for first-class, so that it's going to actually reduce the amount they pay for first-class, if that happened would their competitors who are only using standard A, would they also be harmed by that?


A
They might be, yes.  By the same logic, they might be.


Q
Because they will reduce their purchases of standard airmail?


A
Well, they will be harmed because it will make Capital One a more effective competitor which would lower their profits.


Q
Which then comes around to since -- they will reduce their purchases of postal goods --


A
Right.


Q
-- as I understand the interdependence theory.


A
Yes.


Q
Now, of course, you know full well that this Commission over 30 years has recommended innumerable rate discounts --


A
Yes.


Q
-- of various classes of mail, which many of them as a practical matter are available only to, you know, rather large mailers because the kind of work sharing you have to do only large mailers so far have been able to do.



But do I understand the implications of your testimony correctly that when the Postal Service grants new work-sharing, or the Rate Commission recommends new work-sharing discounts in the future, even if the amount of the discount provided is less than the cost savings for the work-share, that the Postal Service is still going to be reducing profits because there are others who are not eligible for those discounts who will reduce their -- who ultimately will reduce their consumption of postal product?


A
No, that's not the thrust of my testimony.  There may well be an effect on the change in profits because of that feedback effect that we talked about that one would like to attempt to offset against the direct gains calculated through the work-sharing discount issue.



Another aspect of the work-sharing discounts is that there -- my understanding is that they are typically available to consolidators as well which may mitigate the effects on competitors of the large firm in the sense that even if one of them was able to take advantage of it.


Q
Granted that, but there is still --


A
The effect is still there.


Q
The effect is still there, is it not?


A
No.


Q
Is the Commission -- do you the Commission in the future is going to have to take this factor into account when they are weighing whether to give a rate discount?


A
It's one of the -- the impact on all mailers is something that has to be taken into account.  They may not have quantitative evidence in the record to --


Q
Well, I mean, to rephrase it another way because we're -- I mean, let me use Capital One, who is such a giant that anything they do, when they sneeze everybody else catches cold, it's kind of real world application of your theories, your interdependence theory that if a credit card competitor of Capital One were to increase their solicitation mailing by using for the first time a subclass, the enhanced carrier route subclass in standard A, which has got all kinds of requirements in order to -- you have to be very large, but they manage to get it together and were able to do it.  And suddenly they have got a significant rate discount.



Now that rate discount that they are getting Capital One isn't getting it.  Does that mean that Capital One will inevitably under your interdependence theory end up mailing less First-Class Mail?


A
Other things equal that would be the direction of the effect.


A
Now just one final question.  If the person in charge of mailing at Capital One were to make -- suppose there were such a person, I don't even know if there is.  But if she were to say that she does not intend to alter one bit the volume of First-Class Mail solicitations Capital One will send, and she doesn't care at all whether her competitor has increased its standard mail solicitations, the ECR solicitations, what would be your response?



Would you say that, well, she is simply unaware of the fact that Capital One will reduce their First-Class Mail solicitations because my theory says it must happen?


A
No.


Q
And therefore she is wrong.  Or she is right, she will not decrease her First-Class Mail solicitations, but that's because she is a bad businesswoman?


A
No, I wouldn't say neither of those.


Q
Neither of those, huh?


A
I would say neither of those.


Q
Well, what would be your response?


A
One, I wouldn't be much concerned with what the hypothetical person said but what the company actually did.



Two, the effect might be there, but quantitatively  so small that you couldn't detect it with available econometric data.


Q
So because of the levels of these discounts, we're talking about pennies --


A
Right.


Q
-- there is this impact issue.  I mean, the interdependence theory taken to its extremely, "illiductory absurdum", when I spill my drink tonight, which I'm going to have, in about 10 years it will be felt on the moon.  I mean, there is this continuous change reaction of action/reaction to almost everything.



But there is this very real question for the Commission is how near-term, or on the other hand, how remote are the impacts that result from the interdependence theory?  Does it take a really large, significant break to the favored firm for it to really be felt in the industry or not?



And I gather you are not able, particularly for the credit card industry, to opine on that, are you?


A
I'm not able to make a quantitative assessment.  I agree that the quantitative impact is the key question, but that would have to be addressed.  That's all.



MR. MAY:  Thank you, Dr. Panzar.  I wish all witnesses were as forthcoming as you.  You are a great witness.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. May.



Mr. Koetting.



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  With that cross-examine, I think we will go to 15 minutes; is that correct?



(Laughter.)



MR. KOETTING:  There was some potential overlap and I may at some point ask the Commission's indulgence so I can remove questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I was just teasing.  Just trying to wake everybody up.



MR. KOETTING:  Fifteen minutes would be an unduly optimistic estimate at this point.  I think it would take Mr. Panzar 15 minutes to figure out the significance of Mr. May's last comments.



(Laughter.)


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Good afternoon, Professor Panzar.



The concepts of Parado optimality, Parado superiority, Parado improvements, those play a prominent role in your testimony, correct?


A
I wouldn't say prominent role, but a significant role.


Q
The term is scattered throughout, correct?


A
It occurs several times.


Q
I won't bother to go through the testimony.  It will speak for itself.


A
All right.


Q
But I would like to make sure we all understand what that term is intended to convey.  Isn't the essence of a Parado improvement a change from the status quo which makes at least one person better off and nobody else worse off?


A
Yes.


Q
And when we say "nobody," we mean nobody, correct?


A
That's the usual theoretical definition, yes.


Q
So if many, many people saw great benefit from the improvement but only one person saw a small disadvantage from the change, it would not be Parado optimal, correct?


A
It would not be a Parado improvement.


Q
Right, Parado improvement.



When the Postal Service in its normal course of business comes over to the Rate Commission for a general rate increase which it has been known to do from time to time, and it proposes rate increases and the Commission recommends them, would that generally be viewed as a Parado improvement?


A
No.


Q
Despite the fact that the Commission is likely to find that the rate changes that it has recommended are in the public interest?


A
Yes, despite that fact.  There will be some mailers who will be harmed by any rate change.


Q
Let's talk about when the Postal Service comes over here less frequently and with a revenue neutral case, a reclassification a few years back in which it's not seeking to increase the revenue, but in essence, some of what's going on is where there had been averaging before there is de-averaging, but the overall effect is revenue neutral.



Would that like to be a Parado improvement?


A
No.


Q
And the reason is because when you de-average somebody gets hurt?


A
Right.


Q
All right.  Well, let's talk about another case that I suppose happens even less frequently, when the Postal Service comes over and seeks a general rate decrease, and let's have one of the moon hits the earth hypothetical that Mr. May is so fond of.



(Laughter.)



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
And let's say that the Postal Service, it proposes a 10 percent reduction for all rates with the important caveat, of course, that no rate -- that the revenues from no subclass fall below the incremental cost for that subclass or the rate for the subclass fall below the marginal cost for subclass since you have previous testimony that those are the relevant costing concepts, correct?



Do you understand my hypothetical?


A
Yes.


Q
Would that be a Parado improvement?


A
In that situation it's possible that a Parado improvement might result.  From your description it sounds like it's possible that all rates for all mailers might decrease.


Q
And that's a Parado improvement?


A
Looking at -- looking at just the set of mailers, that would be a Parado improvement.  Looking at a larger set that included competitors of mailers who were not mailers, that would -- might not be a Parado improvement.  If all the competitors of mailers were also mailers, you could probably construct a blanket price change that was a Parado improvement.



In the examples we have been discussing and discussed in my testimony the unfavored firm wasn't receiving any discount at all.



Well, if you are making money from the NSA and you have a rate case coming up, you can improve that mailer's -- you can sometimes improve that mailer's welfare by decreasing the rates he pays as well.



So in a world where all rates are going down it's likely to be possible to make Parado improvements.


Q
I'm sorry.  When you were talking about competitors, you were talking about all competitors of mailers?


A
Yes.


Q
But if we don't want to make -- if we don't want our hypothetical to be too extreme, if you can identify one industry in which some subset of the firms uses mailing as an input and another subset of the members of that firm that compete with those members of the first subset don't use mail as an input, then that fact in and of itself would keep this across-the-board rate reduction from being Parado optimal, correct?


A
Correct, because there is no mechanism for the Postal Service to make these parties better off because they don't consume mail.



Now, you could think of just sending them a check, but that's more -- that's more fanciful than the earth hitting the moon.


Q
Right.  Well, let's not even focus on the competitors of the purchasers of mail.  Let's focus on some other people that generally have a pretty prominent seat in this hearing room; for example, the people like United Parcel Service, perhaps the newspapers.



Would they view an across-the-board reduction in postal rates to be a Parado improvement?


A
No, I doubt that.


Q
And when we said nobody, we meant nobody, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
So it's potential harm to some of those parties that are in the hearing room in rate cases day-in and day-out, competitors, that's some of the people that we would have to think about, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
And would you agree that anybody who offers a service trying to meet a customer need that otherwise could be met by the Postal Service is somebody that's unlikely to view a reduction in the rate for the competing Postal Service as a Parado improvement?


A
Yes.


Q
So, for example, if I am publisher of a newspaper or a magazine and I find out that a credit card company that been running a regular full-page ad advertising its credit card features had instead switched its business to direct mail because of lower rates, I wouldn't view that reduction in postal rates as a Parado improvement, would I?


A
No.


Q
And the same with a network television executive who sees a drop in the amount of time purchased on his network by the credit card company, not a Parado improvement for him, is it?


A
No.


Q
And let's hypothesize a small businessman who is trying to negotiate a contract with a credit card company to execute a promotion in which this businessman's small firm  would use the internet to send e-mails to individuals identified as potential credit card customers.  He might not view that as a Parado improvement, would he?


A
No.


Q
And there is the guy who has his second job in the evening doing telemarketing.  He shows up for work and finds out that his shift has been cancelled because the credit card company had switched its new pitch for customers from telemarketing to direct mail.



If we are going to think about whether or not this is a Parado improvement, we would have to take his interest into account, correct?


A
Whenever you're talking about a Parado improvement in precise terms you always have a set of economic agents in mind, or defined.  And the larger you make the set of economic agents under consideration, the less likely any change will result in a Parado improvement.



So if you said, and we mean everyone, then that makes it very unlikely that any policy change will result in a Parado improvement.


Q
So what I am wondering specifically is can you identify any Postal Service for which there does not somewhere exist somebody who offers some commercial service trying to meet a customer needs that otherwise could be met by that Postal Service?



And before you answer that question let me add that "free for the blind" does not count.


A
What do you mean it doesn't count?



(Laughter.)



THE WITNESS:  You should say "other than free for the blind," I think.



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Okay.  Other than free for the blind for which it would be difficult for the Postal Service to reduce their rates.


A
No, I would agree that all of the services offered by the Postal Service have at least imperfect substitutes provided by other entities.


Q
Would you agree that all the markets in which the Postal Service operations therefore are contested, or is that --


A
No, I wouldn't.


Q
Okay, we won't go any further with that.



But because of what we just agreed, that all the markets somebody is out there, would you agree that when you get right down to it, it's probably pretty futile to think about any postal rate reduction in terms of parado superiority or parado improvement because there is always going to be somebody who stands behind to some degree if postal rates go down?


A
Yes, but what does that have to do with my testimony?  Sorry.



(Laughter.)



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Well, we can -- we will address that later.


A
Okay.


Q
But you will agree your testimony is the testimony that introduced the concept of parado optimality, superiority and improvements into this proceeding, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
I mean, you did look at the testimony filed in this case in support of the proposal, I believe.  That was established earlier?


A
Yes.


Q
In that testimony do you see any claims by any of the Postal Service witnesses that the agreement would be parado optimal?


A
No.


Q
So I guess my question back to you is what's the point of your testimony about parado optimality?


A
Ah, well, now.



(Laughter.)



THE WITNESS:  The reason I raised parado optimality in my testimony was to explain the standard economic analysis of quantity discounts offered -- developed over the last 25 years or so, largely in the case of independent user demands where if you are looking at a universe consisting of the monopoly firm and its customers, and not the larger society or Bangladesh or anything else, that much to the surprise of everyone, mainstream economists included, the offering of a quantity discount with threshold at the initial output purchase of a large user can make possible parado improvement.



As your list of examples points out, that's a really extraordinary achievement in any economic policy setting.



And for a long time economists, myself included, promote the use of quantity discounts and nonlinear pricing because of this exciting possibility.  So my testimony brings up that basic analysis to point out that what we're dealing with here is, unfortunately, not a situation like that, where you appeal to making a parado improvement.  But unfortunately, you must look at the details of the case, who gains by how much, who loses and by how much.



And I went to the basic example because at first, and I must admit that's my instinctive reaction as well, and you say, oh, there is an NSA, a large user and the Postal Service agree on a mutually beneficial efficiency improving agreement.  Why isn't that something akin to a parado improvement?



Well, you know, basically that would superficially shift the analysis I presented.  But when you recognize there are other parties, third parties involved, and you can't presume that the Postal Service is a profit-seeking firm, the thing becomes more complicated.  That's the context in which I introduced the notion of parado optimality.



I don't -- I have never said in my testimony that the Commission should reject NSAs in general or this one in particular because they don't make possible a parado improvement.  That's the furthest thing from my intent.  NSAs are potentially powerful tools for improving economic efficiency, but their total effects have to be evaluated in the usual adversarial way.


Q
Let's shift gears a little bit and focus on the word I think you used in that answer, it works as well.  If you didn't, it appears on page 2 of your testimony.  I'm looking at item three, and this is the -- page 2 is where you present the questions that you were asked to present, and item three specifies that "The effected service is provided under monopoly established by federal statute."



Was the statement in the question in one in which participated or was that language drafted by somebody else and presented to you without any input from you?


A
That was drafted by staff at the Commission.  I did not -- we did not discuss its input.  I mean, I did not offer suggestions and they said is this accept to you, and I said yes, so I didn't have any part in drafting this particular thing.



Obviously, I was informed about the nature of the case going on.


Q
Well, with regard to that language that I just quoted, did you consider that language regarding what some would refer to as a legal monopoly as dictating the economic assumptions that you were required a part of your analysis or as simply describing a legal construction, the economic consequences of which would be subject to your interpretation?


A
I think the former in the sense that I developed my analysis to focus on primarily, almost exclusively on the case of where the firm operated a monopoly service.  I didn't sort of bring in the source of the monopoly, whether it was de factor or de jure, but we're talking about a monopolist.



My analysis would be quite a bit different if we were talking about NSAs for a competitive service like Parcel Post or Express Mail or something like that.


Q
Well, I would like to look at your response to Postal Service question 4, please.


A
Okay.


Q
In your response to subpart (a), you agree that advertising is one of the inputs that credit card companies obtain from the Postal Service, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
But in subpart (b), you note that while alternatives exist, the Postal Service has a statutory monopoly in providing "this particular input."



Where is that?  Ah, the term "input" is a bit vague.  It doesn't correspond to what the interrogatory said in (b).


Q
Well, in (a) we asked you if advertising is the input, and you agreed; and in (b) we were talking about this input.


A
Yes.


Q
But I think it's clear from your -- if you look at subpart (c), I'm not trying to play a game here, you make it clear in subpart (c) that what you are saying is that you're talking about a monopoly over letter mail.


A
Right.


Q
I want to talk about advertising as the input.


A
Okay.  All right.


Q
If the input is advertising, the Postal Service does not have a monopoly on advertising, does it?


A
No.


Q
So what is the import of your analysis in the context of advertising input?


A
As you pointed out in an earlier question, for most postal services there is some alternative out there.  the degree of substitutability varies considerably and become a largely empirical question.



When I say I am analyzing a monopoly provider, I am thinking about a monopolist over letters.  Now it's true that there advertising is one use of letters, and a relevant factor in this proceeding, and that there are other advertising media.



  When I say -- I wanted to distinguish monopoly in this context from competitive in the context of say Parcel Post or Express Mail in the sense that those services are almost identical to what the competitors -- to put it another way, I'm sorry -- competitors offer services which are almost identical to what the Postal Service offers.  They are only slightly differentiated, whereas in the advertising example you raise, it's a highly differentiated alternative that we are talking about.



So of course it's a matter of degree than kind but I think it's a useful distinction to call the present context monopoly and the Parcel Post, Express Mail context competitive, but you know, I did not mean to suggest the Postal Service have no competitors in the provision of -- indirect provision of advertising services to its customers.


Q
Well, in the earlier question you alluded to, we did touch on several of the other alternative advertising channels available to credit cards.  Do you recall those?  TV and radio?


A
Yes.


Q
Newspaper, magazines.


A
Yes.


Q
Fax advertising, telemarketing, e-mail advertising, other advertising like banners or whatnot?


A
Yes.


Q
Do you agree that credit card companies are free to move their advertising business back and forth between these other advertising channels and direct mail?


A
Certainly.


Q
Do you have any idea whether credit card companies in fact do move their advertising business back and forth between these other advertising channels and direct mail?


A
I have no direct knowledge that they do.  It's seems plausible.


Q
I would like to focus on you response to our questions 4(d) and 4(f).  I would like to use as a baseline for the discussion the analysis in your testimony in which you don't explicitly make any allowance for substitute inputs but you postulate certain reactions in the credit car market to a single company negotiated service agreement, and those market reactions are premised on an increase in output by the NSA credit card company, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
In the hypothetical in 4(d), we posited the sufficient availability of substitute advertising channels that the NSA partner could adjust, such that the NSA partner could adjust other advertising expenditures to exactly offset the increase in direct mail following implementation of the NSA.



So at the end of the deal, as you correctly interpreted our hypothetical, the NSA partner did not increase output.  You agreed under this hypothetical there would be no effect on market condition or the firm's competitors.



That was your answer, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Here is the question I'm asking now.  Would you agree that if we were still considering -- if we are now considering the explicit presence of advertising substitutes and we further posit reductions by the NSA partner in other advertising media that are not quite as extensive as were specified in the 4(e) hypothetical, and consequently there is a slight expansion in output, but less expansion in output there would be if there were no advertising substitutes, would you agree that under that circumstance the market effect would be less pronounced than in the baseline situation?


A
Remind me what the baseline situation is.


Q
The baseline situation was your testimony where we were talking about a monopoly and you're not making any allowance for explicit --


A
Right, yes.  Right.



Yes.  To the extent that there are imperfect substitutes available, it's going to reduce the quantitative impact of what you call the baseline analysis.  Because you think of the baseline analysis not as excluding the existence of all substitutes, as being -- diagrams and discussion as being conducted under a caderas paribus assumption in which both things -- the prices of those substitutes are not changing in the course of my analysis.


Q
Well, actually isn't it possible that you could see some change in the --


A
Sure.


Q
-- cost of substitute advertising?


A
Yes.


Q
So basically, I think we are getting to the point that I am trying to get at, you are getting to the point, which is that it's a function of the quantity -- the intensity of the effect.  The effects are there but the intensity is likely to be less the more the NSA partner in this instance can substitute postal for non-postal inputs and therefore expand output less?


A
Yes, that's true.


Q
And a very similar question with respect to 4(f).  That hypothetical, it was the competitors who were making the adjustments, making their adjustment in non-postal channels.



And once again, the greater the extent that they can -- the adjustment in input comes in something other than postal products, the smaller the effect?


A
Yes.  Once you introduce better and better substitutes, the quantitative nature of these effects decreases.  That's why I said if I were talking about competitive cases, what I defined as competitive cases, it would be entire different, and I think that will help clarify the continuum or qualitative points you are trying to make.



Suppose that we were talking about a quantity discount for some large user of parcel post, and the postal services, as I was describing this morning, akin to situation AT&T would find itself in in telecommunications, it's trying to win a large customer away from UPS.



Well, my concerns about whether the Postal Service is making a profit on the NSA it offers to a large customer remain, but I would no longer be worried about the impact on the competitors of the favored customer.



Why?  Because that favored customer has a roughly equivalent offer on the table from a firm offering of essentially the same service.



So the Postal Service can't be damaging these guys as a result of their officer, and that's the extreme end of your continuum.  The things that arise in Parcel Post and Express Mail you see quite clearly what the extreme position is, and letter mail, since nobody else can send letter mail, all the substitutes are imperfect.



But the end result, I would agree with your -- to the extent that there are better and better substitutes for what the Postal Service is offering, these adverse effects on competitors of the NSA firm diminish, and in the limit vanish.


Q
I would like to look at your answer to Postal Service question No. 6.


A
Okay.


Q
The first question I have there, which is very similar to this line we just finished, and I don't know whether it's covered in your answer or not so we will go through it.



Again, in that hypothetical we were stipulating that all of the increase in the NSA partner use is directed at a new market of people who aren't being targeted by any credit card company, it would be any advertising media at all.



And your response was, well, if it's all going into that new market, then competitors wouldn't be harmed by the NSA partners use of the discount.



Again, to the extent that what we have is something less stark than that, but some of it's going into new markets, some of it isn't, the effect is still there, but the effect is diminished, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Let's talk about something else, and I'll use the term and you can disagree with it or not, I'm starting to think of these as second order effects, these effects on the volumes of other competitors.  I would like to talk about -- throw in another second order effect.


A
I would prefer the term "indirect".


Q
Indirect.


A
It may be second order.  Second order is a quantitative presumption.  They may well be second order on a quantitative level.  But yes, go on.


Q
Okay, let's use your term then, "indirect."



To the extent that some of the results of the NSA, of a discount provided by the NSA are new customers that otherwise without the NSA getting credit card accounts, wouldn't one of the indirect effects on the Postal Service likely be statement mail coming from the credit card company and then payments going back to the credit card company?


A
Yes, but how is this different than any of the additional demands stimulated under the NSA?  Wouldn't that be a byproduct of Capital One's -- I agree but I'm just trying to understand how this is related to the -- particularly related to this hypothetical.


Q
Oh, its' related to the hypothetical because to the extent that there are new customers, it's new mail flowing back and forth whereas if it's simply a Capital One taking a customer that otherwise would have gone to one of Capital One's rivals.


A
Okay, yes.  Thank you.


Q
Your analysis doesn't encompass any effect of that type of indirect effect, does it?


A
I don't think so because I didn't posit any particular -- you know, a new market segment.  And in general, I didn't posit any feedback effects from demand expansion on other, increasing the demand for other services nor in my recollection did the other witnesses in the case. I might have missed something.


Q
Let's talk about advertising as an input, and let's look at your response to Postal Service Interrogatory 5(e); another one of Mr. May's favorites.


A
You notice he didn't ask me a question about it.  He just referred to the first sentence.  He didn't force me to go through the convoluted steps involved.


Q
I'm not necessarily going to ask you to do that either.


A
Okay.


Q
We asked you how your analysis changes if more advertising by the NSA partner causes more advertisings by its competitors.  And you suggested that this situation is extremely unlikely.



I note on page 6 that you recite, as many witnesses have done over the years, that you are not a lawyer.  But I would ask you to consider a legal maxim that perhaps pertains more to the practice of law than the principles of law.  The legal maxim goes something along the lines of if you put one lawyer in a small town, he starves; if you put two lawyers in a small town, they do quite nicely.



Have you ever heard that particular maxim?


A
Yes, I have.


Q
Does it make any sense to you?


A
Yes.


Q
And why would that particular situation pertain?


A
Because they can generate business for one another by encouraging, shall we say, people to bring lawsuits.


Q
If we can leave the realm of the law, and move back into economics.


A
Okay.


Q
If I'm the advertising manager of Pepsi and Coca-Cola launches a new advertising campaign, would you expect that I would simply inform the operation managers to prepare to cut back their production output?  Or would you think it more likely that I would, in turn, launch my own advertising campaign?


A
I'm sorry.  I am beginning to think I misinterpreted this hypothetical.



MR. CORCORAN:  Could I ask a question?  Does your hypothetical in that case assume that Coke has some form of NSA?



MR. KOETTING:  Not necessarily.



MR. CORCORAN:  Okay, thank you.



THE WITNESS:  So you are saying as a result of -- could you repeat that last question again?



MR. KOETTING:  Sure.



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
If I am the advertising manager of Pepsi, and Coca-Cola launches an advertising campaign, am I more likely to simply inform the operation managers to prepare to cut back on their production output, or am I more likely to launch my own advertising campaign?


A
I would expect that you would be more likely to launch your own advertising campaign; at least that's the way industrial economics textbooks would treat that thing.


Q
Let's try to move a little closer to the situation in the NSA that's proposed.  With a credit card company, would you agree that one rational reason to increase advertising by a credit card company in the face of increased advertising from my competitors would be to protect my customer base?


A
Yes.


Q
So, for example, if the competitor advertises lower interest rates to attract my customers, my response could very well be to lower my interest rates in order to keep my customers and attract his customers, and wouldn't I need to advertise to let customers know that this is going on?


A
Yes, I think that's true.


Q
And isn't another logical reason why overall direct mail advertising might increase in response to an increase by one competitor -- by one credit card company would be an imitation effect in which credit card companies would note that the credit card company that had increased their direct mail advertising was attracting new business, and they think that therefore maybe that they should pursue that strategy as well.



Is that another rational response to an increase in advertising?


A
Yes, I think that's -- I mean, in terms of the economics of this kind of advertising rivalry, you're saying that the best response to an increase in advertising of a rival is more increased advertising yourself, and I agree with that.


Q
Does that make our hypothetical perhaps less extremely likely than you originally thought?


A
Yes.  Yes, it does.


Q
Do you have any empirical basis to conclude that an increase in direct mail credit card solicitation by one competitor causes a reduction in overall direct mail credit card solicitation?


A
No.


Q
Do you know if there is anything, to your knowledge, in the volume trends of credit card direct mail solicitation over the last five years that would support the theory that gains in mail volume from one competitor are likely are likely to be offset by losses in volume from another?


A
The gains in volume -- by which competitor?  I'm sorry.


Q
Well, if we look at any particular credit card company that has increased its direct mail solicitation over the last five years --


A
Right.


Q
-- that those gains have caused a reduction -- are offset by losses from other credit card companies?


A
I have no direct knowledge of that.  That's the way the usual economic story would go.


Q
The economic story of advertising or?


A
Modeling advertising rivalry.  Under advertising rivalry where one side increased, he would both expand the market and steal some customers from his rivals unless advertising were totally ineffective at expanding the market, in which case it would just be a wash.


Q
In terms of the analysis you presented in your testimony, is there any way to reconcile that analysis with circumstances in which the increased direct mail solicitation by the NSA credit card company actually led to increased direct mail solicitation by the credit card companies?


A
Let's see, you mean can I make this analysis apply to that situation?


Q
That's correct.



(Pause.)


A
Well, the basic competitive story relies on the usual competitive market model which does not have a place for advertising.  Our oligopoly model, which I think would lie behind the story you are telling, should continue to apply, but I'm having a little difficulty lining it up with the story about spiraling advertising rivalry.



So I wouldn't want to answer that I can't line it up, but I am unable to do it at the moment.


Q
Next I think -- I think this topic was pretty well covered by Mr. May.  Let me just cut to the chase and see if I understood where the record was left, is consistent with your understanding.



This relates to our response to Interrogatory No. 7, but only tangentially in that the fundamental point being made here is that the NSA is for First-Class Mail, which is an advertising channel used extensively by Capital One than many other credit card companies, and they tend to use standard mail.



And if I understand what you agree with Mr. May, that while the forces continue to operate that you specified, the intensity of that effect would be less when we're substituting, if at all, changes between high contribution First-Class Mail and lower contribution standard mail; is that correct?


A
Correct.


Q
And those effects would be the exact same, I think you also agree with Mr. May, whether the first-class discount that Capital One were to get was based on a discount available to all other first-first mailers through a general rate case or an NSA, if they're not using First-Class Mail the effects are the same regardless, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me.  Dr. Panzar, I am told that you're fading on our feed-up, our website, so if you could stay close to the microphone.  You are fading in and out.



THE WITNESS:  Okay.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Sorry for the interruption.  Mr. Koetting.



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you.



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
A few more points.  There was a fair amount of discussion regarding page 6 of your testimony, lines 2 to 3, and this portion of your testimony, within the section about the fact that the Postal Service operates under break-even requirement rather than under the profit incentive of an out fit like AT&T.



What you say on lines 2 and 3 at page 6 is "The automatic presumption of the desirability of optional tariffs relies heavily on the assumption that the vendor is a profit seeker."



Would you agree that as presented in its proposal in this case that the individuals representing the Postal Service that negotiated this NSA, at least as they viewed it, expected that the Postal Service would be getting an increased contribution from this NSA?


A
My reading of the testimony revealed that that's certainly their expectation.


Q
So in terms of whether or not there is an automatic presumption, is that a point -- would you agree that the Commission need not concern itself about that particular point in the context of its evaluation of this NSA when the Postal Service was assuming the role of a profit seeker?


A
No, I wouldn't agree with that at all.


Q
Okay.


A
The Postal Service is not a private company with shareholders, so that the expectation of profits is only, or is less perfectly enforced than it would be in the private company.  I mean, the context of this sentence is that if AT&T or if UPS had to go to the Commission to get its NSAs approved, I wouldn't recommend that the Commission spend much time trying to calculate whether or not this was going to make money for UPS.



Under the current system, I can't give the Commission that same sort of easy advice in the case of the Postal Service.


Q
Well, the fact of the matter is the Commission is going to evaluate the financial consequences of the NSA, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
So therefore whether or not there is an automatic presumption or not is really not a particularly compelling point one way or the other if that's -- the Postal Service has presented it as a proposal where it anticipates to receive a contribution, and the Commission will be evaluating that.  And therefore whether or not there is an automatic presumption or not is really sort or beside the point?


A
Well, I don't think it's beside the point in the sense that, you know, again, if they were looking at a proposal -- suppose the Postal Service were privatized, but was still regulated by the Commission.  Then I would say that the Commission needs to spend very little time and resources trying to ascertain whether or not any proposed NSA was profitable to the Postal Service.  Let the shareholders worry about that.  That's all I meant by that.



In that case there would be an automatic presumption, and there is not in this case.  That's all I meant by that.


Q
In your response to Val-Pak 8(d), and I'm not even sure that it's necessary for you to refer to that, but that's where I am starting from, you state that "Declining block rates are an established policy in many industries to improve the efficiency of rate structure."


A
Yes, that's my answer you're going from?


Q
Yes.


A
Yes, okay.


Q
And my question is, is this true in regulated industries?


A
Yes.


Q
Which industries?  Can you think of any examples?


A
Local telephone service, electricity service, water, almost any sort of monopoly utility you can name.


Q
Do you consider that these industries have work-share discounts, something analogous to the Postal Service concept of work-share discounts?


A
They have access pricing rules in some instances which are in many ways analogous to work-sharing discounts in the sense that someone who buys a work-share tariff from you is accessing your delivery network rather than delivering it themselves; here it would be illegal to deliver it themselves in many circumstances, but prefer to utilize -- even if they could deliver legally, they prefer to utilize the Postal Service's ubiquitous network to do that.



Such access arrangements are quite common in telecommunications, electricity and other industries.


Q
Just as an aside, it's not illegal for them to deliver it.  It's just illegal if they deliver it without paying us the postage.


A
Well, yeah, okay.


Q
One final matter.  I understand that when the Postal Service yesterday inquire of the OCA's witness, Dr. Smith, as to when the Postal Service was contemplating an NSA of the type proposed with Capital One in this instance the inquiry was exactly how should the Postal Service go about attempting to calculate the contribution it should expect to lose from credit card firms competing with Capital One by virtue of the series of market reactions identified in your testimony, which he endorses as being worthy of consideration.



His response, in terms of how the Postal Service should attempt to go about making that calculation was to indicate that you would be able to explain for how to do that.



Can you give us any help there?


A
I'm sure Lyle Christianson would be happy to conduct such studies for you.



(Laughter.)



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
And that's the extent of your guidance?  Or we can take all the money we get from the postage of those people doing their own delivery pass and use that.



MR. KOETTING:  I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you, Professor Panzar.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Koetting.



Are there any follow-up question?  Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Good afternoon, Dr. Panzar.


A
Good afternoon.


Q
I would like to go back to a topic that counsel for the Postal Service was quite recently discussing with you, whether it matters whether the Postal Service is a profit seeker.  And I would ask you to consider a hypothetical negotiation or bargaining session over the division of some spoils between a profit seeker and a break-even entity.



Do you have an opinion on which of those two bargainers might have the greater incentive to negotiate harder?


A
Not necessarily.  I think the question would be more appropriately posed if we compare two negotiation session: one between Capital One or some outside from and a profit-seeking Postal Service, and a break-even Postal Service.  then there is -- in that situation there is reason to expect that incentives would be reduced, and that the nonprofit-seeking entity would be easier to negotiate than the profit seeking one, other things equal.



But to compare two negotiators, I can't really say because they are obviously not -- one is a buyer, one is a seller.  They are not similarly comparable.


Q
Counsel for the Postal Service also was discussing with you Coca-Cola initiating an advertising war with Pepsi.



Do you recall that?


A
Yes.


Q
Is there a difference between starting an advertising war and increasing one's use of advertising in response to a marginal price decrease?


A
Yes, but I interpreted Mr. Koetting question as the reaction of a rival to an increase in advertising expenditures of another firm for whatever reason.  So I was trying to answer in that context.


Q
Counsel for the Postal Service also asked you some questions about parado improvement.  Do you recall that?


A
Yes.


Q
Is there also a concept called parado optimality?


A
Yes.


Q
Can you explain the difference between parado optimal state of the world and parado improvement?


A
Yes, I can.



(Laughter.)



THE WITNESS:  Are you sure you would like me to?



(Laughter.)



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Well, let me get at it a different way.  Would you agree that a state of the world is parado optimal if it is not possible to make anyone better anyone better off without making someone else worse off?


A
Yes.


Q
And would you agree that a parado improvement occurs when you do make someone better off without making anyone worse off?


A
Yes.



That's much better than I would have done.


Q
Is there also an economic concept similar to a parado improvement in which there are gainers and losers but the gainers could, at least in principle. compensate the losers?


A
Yes.


Q
I don't know if there is a name for that.


A
I think there are several names.


Q
Is that concept more useful to the Commission in terms of evaluating the public interest aspects of this NSA?


A
Yes.


Q
And why is that?


A
Well, because, as Mr. Koetting's questions quickly revealed, the opportunities to make parado improvements in the policy arena are rather limited; say nonexistent.  Whereas making improvements of the type you just mentioned is in economist view the main purpose or objective of rate-making process.



The Commission's statutory instructions require, you know, some more general considerations be taken into account.  But from an economist's point of view you want to maximize the net gain to all parties or the gains from some offsetting the losses to others, and that's the useful criteria for rate-setting.  That's what I mean in my analysis when I talk about economic efficiency and most economists do.  It's not to mean that there aren't other considerations, but that's sort of the starting point.


Q
Counsel for Capital One asked you about a demand curve with an elasticity of negative 0.071.  Do you recall that?


A
Yes.


Q
If that demand curve were a straight line everywhere --


A
It couldn't be.  Again, you know, you can postulate unlikely but not impossible, because a straight line demand curve has a different elasticity every point.


Q
Well, that was my next question.


A
Oh, okay.


Q
Would it be true that there would be only one point on that demand curve that would have the specified elasticity?


A
Yes.


Q
If we were to look at a demand curve that was not a straight line but rather displayed constant elasticity of negative 0.071, could you describe what shape that curve would take?


A
It would be a curved line, not straight, decreasing, and it would never hit either axis.  That's sort of the main difference between that one and the one you see, the straight line you see drawn in my testimony.


Q
Would the curvature be toward the origin or away from the origin?


A
I think it would be toward the origin, pretty sure, but I would have to actually -- it's been awhile since I plotted these things.


Q
A curve like that with that shape would at low quantities appear to be almost vertical; is that correct?


A
I believe so.


Q
And at low prices would appear to be almost horizontal; is that correct?


A
At very low prices because, as I said, it never cuts the horizontal access.  So as the price gets very low, it becomes flatter and flatter.


Q
So counsel's suggestion that a demand curve with an elasticity of negative 0.071 would look almost like a vertical line is not necessarily the case?


A
Well, it would resemble a vertical line, as you point out, over certain regions.  Yeah, I agree.  I wasn't interpreting his hypothetical to means you pointed out, that constant elasticity everywhere, because the point you raise are correct.



But in the relevant region it's quite possible that it would be very close to vertical.


Q
You indicated a moment ago that a straight line demand curve changes its elasticity at every point; is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Is it also the case that if a demand curve reaches an elasticity of negative 0.071 on a straight line curve, that the slope through that point can be almost anything?


A
I think it depends on the units, so I guess I would say yes, but there is an intimate relationship between slope and elasticity so you can't bury them independently.


Q
Straight line demand curves cut the axes, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Does the elasticity between the two axes on the demand curve, a straight line demand curve vary from infinity to zero?


A
Yes.


Q
Does that mean that every straight line demand curve has a point on it where the elasticity is never 0.071?


A
I believe so.



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you.  I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Are there any -- Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Professor Panzar, in your exchange with Mr. Costich you talked about the -- perhaps infeasibility of parado improvements.  But what the Commission should focus on would be to maximize net gains?


A
The objective of an economist would be to focus on the net gains.  The Commission has broader concerns due to the statute, but that would be my starting point.  I mean, I essentially agreed that I wouldn't spend a lot of time trying to find parado improvements.


Q
Okay.  If the economist's objective, to the extent that the Commission is interested in maximizing net gains, do you think that the Commission would want to focus more on the net gains that can be gained by the Postal Service, moving some of its rates in the direction of marginal cost in order to be more competitive in some of the markets in which it can compete versus focusing on the effects on the competitors of those mailers in the industries in which the mailers operate?


A
I think that's beyond the scope -- sorry.  I think that's beyond the scope of my testimony in this case.  I several times testified that allowing the flexibilities of pricing close to cost for making the Postal Service effectively competitive should be a major goal.



I've never been --


Q
But my point is, is in your testimony you talk about the effects on competitors within the markets --


A
Yes.


Q
-- which the mailers compete, and --


A
Right.


Q
-- absent from your testimony was a discussion of the effects on competition, the Postal Service's competition with competing advertising medium, for example.


A
Well, because there is nothing in the case that involves rate -- you know, normal rate setting.  But to the extent that an NSA improves the economic position of the Postal Service, it could be useful in that regard as well, I suppose.



MR. KOETTING:  That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you, Professor Panzar.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Koetting.



Commissioner Covington?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Good afternoon, Dr. Panzar.  I want to kind of move quickly around what I would consider not some technical issues, but just some things that we would probably like some clarification on here in light of the fact that we are looking at this mail classification request from the United States Postal Service, and you have had an integral role in providing us with some guidance and some leadership on that matter.



With regard to the first question, I just say that I wasn't aware that you had had six prior appearances here, and I'm assuming that the last one was in R97-1.



THE WITNESS:  I believe that's -- yes.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  And I understand you have also collaborated with Dr. Willick and done work jointly with Dr. Coose and Dr. Kleindorffer who are pretty renounced in the fields of economics and econometrics, and so that gave me a lot of insight into your expertise and the illustrious career you have led up to this point.



On page 20 of your testimony, I think you stated that an NSA may be in the public's interest even if competitors are damaged.



And what I would like to ask is that in what you know with the request that's before the Commission now, are there any pluses or is there an upside to Capital One and the United States Postal Service if this mail classification is approved, or has anything along that line become apparent to you since your involvement?



THE WITNESS:  I haven't examined the numbers in the case closely enough to form a recommendation up or down.  As you know from the testimony, the Postal Service presents estimates about how much money it's going to make.  Other witnesses present estimates that this will lose the Postal Service money.  And not having conducted any quantitative analysis myself I can't really make a recommendation.



I, in general, support NSAs to a regulatory policy, more so in the competitive arena than in the monopoly arena, but they can have useful effects there.



There are aspects of this NSA that I find appealing at a theoretical level and there are aspects that cause me some concern.  I think that creating incentives for lowering costs of handing mail is in general a good idea.  I think quantity discounts, subject to all the qualifications that go through, are in principle a good idea.  They have to be evaluated.



My cause for concern is the threshold being less than the initial quantity.  It doesn't mean there aren't good reason for that, but as I think I said earlier, the burden of proof should be on those who depart from that readily verifiable historical benchmark.



So as I said, while I can't give you an informed recommendation on this particular -- the details of this particular NSA, I am quite pleased to see the issue of NSAs in general being considered by the Commission and evaluated.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay, as a follow up to that, Professor Panzar, well, one could say that the NSA under consideration now for Capital One, in other words you are saying, you know, it wouldn't be too far-fetched if you look at it as neither being positive nor negative.



And then which would you bring me to the next question would be, well, what type of position would we at the Postal Rate Commission be in if there is not a balance between the two and if we can't clearly figure out what would be applicable to a single mailer or what would be applicable to a competitor or what would be practical as far as this entire concept is concerned because in one of your requests -- I mean, one of your response to Capital One you agreed that consumers would benefit if the market price falls in response to discounts offered to Capital One.



And then to take it a step further, I would like for you to discuss, based on your knowledge of this case, whether the experiment can be justified economically if the benefits to postal rate payers are greater than the harm it is to a competitor of Capital One.



THE WITNESS:  Well, from an economist's point of view the answer to the last part of your question is certainly yes.  Because as we were discussing with Mr. Costich, the starting point for an economist making these calculations is precisely that; whether the gains to the winners are greater in dollar terms than the losses to the users.



The other issue in terms of -- you are saying weighing and evaluating, I think the -- as I mentioned earlier, the line of questioning or hypothetical exercises put forth by Mr. May is a useful strategy to in more detail, but plotting out the dollar amounts of these unmeasurable effects, but putting bounds on them based on reasonable and clearly spelled-out assumptions could be a useful exercise by the staff for giving the Commission some quantitative evidence on which to weigh the benefits.  It would certainly be more practical than hiring Lyle Christianson to do a study because that would take him years, not weeks and months.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  You know, you see which way I'm heading with this because you just touched on my next question.



Now, we are familiar with what it is that Mr. May was saying, and ironically Mr. Koetting stole a little of my thunder with the Parado optimality concept, and then along came Mr. Costich with further clarified matters.  But I have got a take on what I think that we as a Commission should be looking at as it applies to parado.



And I did a little bit of research on it, and I know that he started out an Italian economist and ended up as a sociologist from Switzerland.



THE WITNESS:  Well, yes, he has buried somewhere in Lizanne, although I have never been able to find his grave and I have tried two or three times.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  That's correct.  And I know as Mr. Koetting asked you, you know, you referred to him quite a bit in your testimony, and --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  He's alive here today.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Yes, he's been alive here today, I would second that, what Commission Goldway just said.



But is it true that you can best say that a Parado optimality can be achieved without disadvantaging at least one group or one person?



THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry, that's the definition.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Right.  Is that the definition?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay, now in previous testimony before the Commission, I don't know whether you are familiar with Witness Smith who is with the Office Consumer Advocacy, but he used the term -- he brought up the issue of "free riding.  Okay, and I'm a firm believer that you cannot make anybody better off without making someone else worse off, and let me give you analogy, Dr. Panzar.



I have an airline company, I mean, since everybody is going to use Coke and Pepsi, I'm going the aviation route.  I have an airline copy, and I have oversold my plane.  I have got 100 ticket-holders to fill 100 seats, but I have sold 110 tickets.



Okay, so could you logically, or would you logically say that I could make any of those 10 standby passengers better off by offering them something else?



THE WITNESS:  Sure.  I mean, you could -- I mean, this is a rationing scheme sometimes tried.  I don't know if it's currently in effect.  It's sort of auctioning off the right to stay behind.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.



THE WITNESS:  And that leads to a Parado improvement, as Mr. Costich defined it, relative to the situation where the airplane just takes off with the first 100 people who got on.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Well, in this particular case, even if I offer something else, does that still make what I'm doing fair?



THE WITNESS:  Not necessarily, no.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  All right, which means if I want to continue to function as an airliner, what does that say about my overall efficiency if I always sell more tickets than I have seats for?



I mean, in other words, I would say it says nothing.  It doesn't even say anything about my efficiency, correct?



THE WITNESS:  Right, because in some circumstance when there is randomness in the number of people who show up, it may be necessary or desirable or even efficient to overbook the planes.  It depends on the circumstances.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Then how would this tie in with equilibrium?



THE WITNESS:  Equil?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Equilibrium.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Equilibrium.



THE WITNESS:  Oh, equilibrium.



Well, that could be -- you could have many airlines who were all doing that in peak periods, in other words, I hope I don't discover tonight.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.



(Laughter.)



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  All right.  I understand.  Now listen to this.  Economists have said that improved efficiency without requiring significant regulatory scrutiny can be -- I guess it would be synonymous with shooting your ownself in the foot.



So to take that a step further, do you think in the future that the United States Postal Service, if granted this NSA, if they should present each person or each company that comes in heretofore deal with it on a case-by-case basis or should they take a blanket approach?



THE WITNESS:  Well, by definition, NSA is on a case-by-case basis.  One of the benefits of that is that they can be individually tailored to achieve the most gains and efficiency.



On the other side, they by their nature limit their availability to companies that are large enough to incur the negotiation and litigation costs associated with getting it implemented.



So you could trade off against that and approach somewhat similar to that put out by Witness Callo where there is a certain set of parameters laid out which any mailer can take advantage of.



Now, whether or not that's at all practical, I have no idea.  But my sense is that the Postal Service doesn't think it's practical, but I don't know the details of it.  But there is a trade-off between the cost of negotiating NSA and the efficiency gains that can come out of an individually tailored NSA.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Well, from a more practical standpoint of view, Mr. Koetting just pointed out that in your testimony you stated that the United States Postal Service is not a profit-seeking enterprise.  I guess you also realize that the reason the Postal Rate Commission is here is because we deal with revenue.



Now, if the United States Postal Service are going to look at NSAs, and when you start looking at NSAs in relations to cost, and if they are not profit-generators, that is not their overall goal, what ultimately do you think the United States Postal Service is going to end up with?



THE WITNESS:  That's a question I have been pondering for years.  To try to answer a little bit, because they have to cover their costs they have to be profit seekers to a certain extent.  It's just they are not likely to be as aggressively profit seeking as -- you know, as a corporate entity.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  To go further then, since profit is fresh on my mind, if the United States Postal Service does continue or are allowed to enter into negotiated service agreements, and if there are not that many companies or mailers that they can readily identify that can actually stimulate the revenue base, what would they end up facing?



THE WITNESS:  Well, that calls for more knowledge of overall postal finances than I have at the moment since it's been a few years since I was involved in a rate case.



My understanding that this NSA and many like it are not -- wouldn't constitute much of an increment in the Postal Service's bottom line.  We're talking a few million on 70 billion, something like that.



And I also recall that, you know, compared to the 30 -- some number of billion dollars found in the pension account, so I have been assuming that the Postal Service is in great financial shape, but I could be -- you know, I could be wrong about that.



(Laughter.)



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Well, one final area I wanted you to touch on.  If the Commission should recommend this experience, which is the reason why we are conducting these hearings in the first place, I would like you to discuss, if you know, the data you would advise the Commission to ask the Postal Service to collect that might help us to determine whether this proposed experiment is going to be successful.



THE WITNESS:  Well, I can come up --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If I could add something that.  If you are not in a position to make those recommendations now, could you recommend to the Commission -- you mentioned several times parameters that one must -- you know, that must be looked at in NSAs.  In your testimony, you refer to several times that this particular case is no different than a regular rate case, and then you go on to say that each and every NSA, I think, some of the problems have is that maybe this would be a precedent-setting thing.



But I think you made it very clear that when you are a monopolist, that anytime you enter into any type of a negotiated service agreement it would have to be -- I forgot the word now again -- it would have to be unique, and because of its uniqueness it would have to come to the Commission.



And so could you, or if you are not prepared to do it now, could you offer to the Commission, and I'm sorry, Commissioner Covington, but it was so close, and I was going to ask that question.



THE WITNESS:  I am not really one that gets too close to the numbers as a general rule.  When I have been involved in rate cases, my testimony has been on a level about as abstract as this.



But I found reading over the testimony that the focus on trying to get data or at least estimates on the experiences of the cost savings not on average, but that come from the experience of the NSA recipients is a useful thing to have in terms of evaluating the success of the experiment.  How feasible it is to do that I don't really have any idea, but that kind of data.



There are many numbers quoted in various testimonies which are average for the system as a whole as opposed to based on the experience of Capital One.  At this point, you know, the numbers for individual mailers aren't typically collected so it's not surprising that they are average numbers now.  However, as a means of evaluating the experiment more precise, closely tied to Capital One would be desirable, if feasible, because, remember, one of the reasons driving this thing is the particular characteristics of Capital One's mainstream.



And so the success and impact of the experiment has ultimately got to be judged on the basis of Capital One's specific numbers.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Well, you know, here, if this were a rate case we have always taken the position, and I say this on quite a few occasions, the former Chairman Ed Geiman said that one of our jobs here was to do the least amount of damage to the most people.



(Laughter.)



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  And when you're looking at all classes of mail you try to spread it around.  So what we were looking at was that we -- we are trying to actually get a grasp on what the overall benefits are going to be to the consumer and whether or not they are greater than the potential harm to competitors.  I think that would be the bottom line on what Chairman Omas and I just covered.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Covington.



Commissioner Goldway.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Well, this is a specific question but I think goes to the same issue of how we are going to evaluate either a decision in advance of allowing the NSA or if we allow the NSA how to measure a ten-pack.



Mr. May asked you a series of questions about the relative set of the increases of volume by a favored firm, and then the reductions in volume by the competitors.  But in light of that the favored firm's marginal price is discounted, and the competitors are paying full fare, shouldn't one focus on the relative sizes of the increases and reductions in contributions --



THE WITNESS:  Certainly.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  -- rather than the volume changes?



THE WITNESS:  Certainly.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  And the dilemma is how do we get that information?



THE WITNESS:  You can't get the information at this point.  But you could envision -- but you might want to try and collect it over the course of --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  As a condition of this experiment?



THE WITNESS:  Perhaps.  I don't know the ins and outs of the attaching conditions to rate approval.



But Mr. May created various scenarios which you could -- which could be used to get estimates, not econometric or statistical estimates, but benchmark estimates of what the effect on contributions and volumes are if you plug in, you know, the similarity assumptions and the fixed proportion assumptions and elasticity of demand, and you know, these are things that wouldn't be precise, and you would hope to do better after collecting some data.  But I think it would be useful in making a decision.



I must admit if I had thought -- if I had talked to him earlier, I would have tried to put in some examples like that in my testimony.  They would have been --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Now, Mr. Olson brought up the issue of the address correction service, and what seems to be at least counter-intuitive marketing incentives or cost incentives for making people pay for the cheap service and get the expensive service for free.



I don't think that we discussed that in great detail with you.  Do you think that that portion of the NSA is something that we should look at more carefully; that we seem to have contradictory market incentive, pricing incentives on that aspect of the NSA?



THE WITNESS:  Well, I think the improper -- the unfortunate pricing structure has to do with the bundling nature of the first-class tariffs.  I don't know the full history, but I suspect that the physical return property long predated the option of electronic return, because that wasn't an issue until fairly recently.



And so I think the --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  The nature of a monopoly is to stick with the old way, isn't it?



THE WITNESS:  Well, I don't know if -- yeah, I don't know whether the Postal Service has asked to revisit this in a rate hearing or not.



But in terms of the NSA, I wouldn't try to ask whether the return procedures they agreed to are the best that one could think of for dealing with this issue, but rather whether they are an improvement over what would happen in the absence of the NSA if they had to follow existing tariffs and rules with respect to returns.



At the next rate hearing or classification hearing or whatever the appropriate venue would be it might be time to address the distorted pricing structures that's built into return policies.



So the question is does the NSA provisions improve upon the postal situations.  Without commenting on the numbers, the logic of it seems to generate an improvement by avoiding sending returned material that Capital One doesn't want.  But you know, I think -- well, I would think if you designed the rate structure and return policy from scratch you could do better.  But that's really not relevant in evaluating the NSA.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Okay.  Well, thank you for your thoughtful approach.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Corcoran, would you like an opportunity to discuss the need for redirect with your witness?



MR. CORCORAN:  Maybe one minute.  Yes, just very brief.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  One.  Fine.



(Pause.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Corcoran?



MR. CORCORAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. CORCORAN:


Q
Professor Panzar, you had a discussion with Mr. Koetting about advertising generally and in particular advertising spiraling.  Do you recall that?


A
Yes.


Q
Have you had a chance to consider that topic and reflect on how it might relate to your testimony?


A
Yes, I have.



You all recall I sort of drew a blank trying to answer Mr. Koetting's question on that relating my analysis to the very plausible story he outlined.



To analyze the situation he posed, you recall that was when the discount offered the favored firm, as I would predict, stimulated advertising, the reaction of the rival was also to do more advertising, and how to reconcile that with my basic model.



And the answer is you would have to extend the basic model to allow for the case in which the input at issue was something that final consumers cared about, that influenced final demand.  The basic story I told is more like the use of mail as a statement and payment methods where people don't particularly decide how much credit card services to buy on the basis of that as opposed to advertising.



Advertising, it's well known, to have an effect --  that's why marketers study it so much, so the analysis would have to be extended, and I obviously haven't done so formally, but intuitively as Mr. Koetting got me to admit the hypothetical in part (e) is not so far-fetched for those kinds of inputs.  You could imagine the situation where as a result of the rivalry between the NSA firm and its competitors more postal services were consumed by both parties.



So obviously that modifies my conclusions because in those cases then one doesn't need to worry about the profitability of the -- profitability loss from the impact on competitors.  It would actually reenforce the main contribution effect.



You would still have to worry about the negative impact on competitors because they would still -- yes, the discount has triggered an advertising war, if you will, and they are competing on unfavorable terms, so you would expect that they will still be disadvantaged, and you would want to take those effects into account.



But this was a case where the indirect effects would reenforce the direct effects, and it's -- if the Commission was convinced that that was the nature of this particular thing, it would make it easier to form the bounds of, you know, advisability, or actually more specifically, it would be easier to be confident that the Postal Service was going to make a profit because these effects would sort of reenforce the other effects.



But I couldn't -- I am actually quite pleased I came up with it while sitting here, but I couldn't come up with it on the spot and sort of sputtered around incoherently for awhile.



MR. CORCORAN:  Thank you, Professor Panzar.  That's all I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Professor Panzar, that concludes your testimony here today, and we thank you very much for your appearance and your contribution to your record, and you are now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That concludes today's hearing.  The remaining procedural dates for this case are set forth in the Presiding Officer's Ruling No. 18, Appendix A.  The next scheduled hearing date is February 27.



Before I adjourn the hearing, I would like to take this opportunity to compliment counsels today, all who are represented here, for the quality of their questions and the high standards, and you are all to be commended, and I thank you very much.



This meeting is adjourned.



(Whereupon, at 3:54 p.m., the hearing in the above-entitled matter was adjourned.)
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